UNAIDS Inter-Agency Task Team on Education

Updated stocktaking report Education sector responses to HIV and AIDS







The views presented in this paper are those of the authors and do not necessarily represent the views of Overseas Development Institute 111 Westminster Bridge Road London SE1 7JD UK
Tel: +44 (0)20 7922 0300 Fax: +44 (0)20 7922 0399 www.odi.org.uk
© UNAIDS Inter-Agency Task Team on Education UNESCO

7 place de Fontenoy 75007, Paris March 2010

the delimitation of frontiers.

Document code: ED/UNP/HIV/IATT/REPORT/2010/1

This is a working document. It has been prepared to facilitate the sharing of information and exchange of knowledge. The

text has not been edited to official publication standards and UNESCO accepts no responsibility for errors. The designations in this publication do not imply an opinion on legal status of any country or territory, or of its authorities, or

Updated stocktaking report Education sector responses to HIV and AIDS

Prepared by:

Claire O'Meara and Fiona Samuels

UNAIDS Inter-Agency Task Team on Education

December 2009

Acknowledgement

The report was commissioned by the UNAIDS Inter-Agency Task Team (IATT) on Education to Overseas Development Institute (ODI), and prepared by Fiona Samuels and Claire OMera.

Contributions and comments to the report have been provided by the Secretariat and members of the UNAIDS IATT on Education.

Vicky Anning edited and proofread the final draft.

This review is built on previous work, and the authors are enormously indebted to the persons who did that work.

Table of contents

Αс	ronyms	3
Ex	ecutive summary	
1.	Introduction	8
2.	Methodology	9
	2.1 Structure and framework development	
	2.2 Process	9
	2.3 Limitations	10
Fo	cus 1. Education and HIV prevention	11
	1.1 Assessing the situation by looking at individuals' KAP and related social risks	
	1.1.1 Students' KAP	
	1.1.2 Teachers' KAP	
	1.2 Evidence showing impact of education on prevention outcomes	
	1.2.2 Sexuality and HIV and AIDS education in formal educational settings	
	1.2.3 HIV KAP focused interventions through informal education	
	1.3 School-related risks and underlying vulnerabilities	29
Fo	cus 2. Education and HIV and AIDS mitigation	32
	2.1 Types of intervention	32
	2.2 Evidence of impact	34
Fo	cus 3. Impact of HIV and AIDS on demand and supply of education	36
	3.1 Demand for education	
	3.1.1 Students: enrolment, attendance and success rates	36
	3.2 Supply of education	38
	3.2.1 Teachers: attrition and mortality rates	
	3.2.2 Education systems and management	40
Fo	cus 4. Policy responses	42
	4.1 Mainstreaming policy	
	4.1.1 Mainstreaming HIV and AIDS into national-level education policy	
	4.1.2 Mainstreaming HIV and AIDS into education and workplace-level policy	
	4.2 Financing HIV and AIDS education	44
	4.3 International support and response	45
Со	ncluding thoughts	47
Re	ferences	48

Acronyms

AAU Association of African Universities

ADEA Association for the Development of Education in Africa

AED Academy for Educational Development AIDS Acquired Immune Deficiency Syndrome

AIR American Institutes for Research

ART Antiretroviral therapy

AusAID Australian Agency for International Development

CBO Community based organization

CIDA Canadian International Development Agency

DHS Demographic and Health Survey EDC Education Development Center

EFA Education for All

El Education International

EMIS Education Management Information Systems
ERIC Education Resources Information Center

ESART EduSector AIDS Response Trust

GBV Gender-based violence

GCE Global Campaign for Education

GTZ Deutsche Gesellschaft für Technische Zusammenarbeit

HIV Human Immunodeficiency Virus IASC Inter-Agency Standing Committee

IATT Inter-Agency Task Team
IDP Internally displaced person
ILO International Labour Organization

INEE Interagency Network for Education in Emergencies

KAP Knowledge, attitudes and practices
MAP Multi-Country HIV/AIDS Programme
MDG Millennium Development Goal
MICS Multiple Indicator Cluster Survey

MoEs Ministries of education

NGO Non-governmental organization

NORAD Norwegian Agency for Development Cooperation

ODI Overseas Development Institute
OVC Orphans and Vulnerable Children
PCD Partnership for Child Development

PEPFAR US President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief

PLHIV People living with HIV SHN School health and nutrition

SIDA Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency

SSA Sub-Saharan Africa

STI Sexually transmitted infection

SWAp Sector-wide approach UAE United Arab Emirates

UNAIDS United Nations Joint Programme on HIV/AIDS

UNESCO United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization

UNHCR United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees

UNICEF United Nations Children's Fund

UNODC United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime

VCT Voluntary counselling and testing WHO World Health Organization WFP World Food Programme

Executive summary

This report updates a preliminary stocktaking review of research on HIV and AIDS in the education sector carried out by the Overseas Development Institute (ODI) in September 2008, and commissioned by the United Nations Joint Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) Inter-Agency Task Team (IATT) on Education. The purpose of the initial and updating stocktaking exercises is to expand the evidence base on education and HIV and AIDS, and to identify gaps and ways of complementing and building on existing research.

A total of 133 documents were reviewed for the initial stocktaking exercise, and a further 173 documents were reviewed for this updated report. Principal sources of the literature reviewed include contributions from the IATT members and an online search including searching the Education Resources Information Center (ERIC) database. In order to focus on current evidence within the literature, this review did not include technical guidance papers, toolkits and policy documents, as were all documents published before 2000.

The stocktaking report arrives at a set of findings summarized into the following four broad thematic areas:

1. Education and HIV prevention

Despite the large number of articles and documents available on the theme of education and HIV prevention, it was evident that the potential role of education in the AIDS response has still not yet been fully acknowledged and the role of education has yet to be recognized in absolute terms. The study began by establishing the basis for educational intervention, by looking at evidence regarding individuals' knowledge, attitudes and practices (KAP) and related social risks, with the following fidings:

Teachers and schools are still seen as the main source of information regarding HIV and AIDS for young people, even among out-of-school youth. However, teachers were identified having significant gaps in knowledge about HIV and AIDS, and frustration with selective teaching was apparent. No studies within this review looked at what impact this selective teaching has on educational outcomes for students. Teacher training, or rather the lack of training, is highlighted as a factor in poor quality HIV and AIDS education. Evidence relating to the impact of teacher training on positive HIV education outcomes is not well documented.

On the whole, studies found broad support among parents for HIV and AIDS education in schools, apart from one report from Nigeria, which found very strong resistance among parents.

The findings were mixed in terms of gathering evidence to show the impact of education on HIV prevention. Several studies found that the impact of the intervention varied according to the participants' sex. However, there does not appear to be a consistent pattern regarding these differences. Race and ethnicity was another factor used to disaggregate findings on impact, although it was referred to much less frequently than gender. Considerable research has also been undertaken examining the effectiveness of abstinence-based approaches to sex and HIV education, largely in the US but also in developing countries, with limited evidence to support their widespread replication.

While non-formal approaches to education are often included as appropriate strategies for reaching marginalized and out-of-school children and young people, evidence substantiating its impact on KAP relating to HIV and AIDS is less prevalent. The broad range of activities and target groups it covers posed significant challenges for researchers looking to assess impacts and compare evaluations for success criteria.

Peer education was recognized as one 'entry point' for HIV education and represents one area of non-formal education where attempts to formally document evidence of impact have been made.

The role of media and entertainment education as a non-formal delivery method has received increasing attention as an engaging and successful method of passing on HIV prevention messages. A number of studies attempted to assess the impact that media and entertainment education have on prevention indicators. However, due to the differences in the nature of the interventions they are assessing (from global media campaigns to community based drama schemes), an overall picture of their impact is not clear.

While there are a number of studies that considered the role of schools in tackling underlying vulnerabilities to HIV, few provided evidence of its impact on HIV prevention by documenting the success of specific schemes or approaches.

2. Education and HIV mitigation

It was found that the relationship between education and HIV mitigation had not been developed to the extent that education for prevention had, although there was interest in schools as sources of care and support for both students and teachers.

The role of schools in supporting students and teachers who are HIV-positive was not strongly addressed in the literature reviewed, beyond inclusion in policy recommendations and frameworks for action.

Several reports and studies established an ambitious role for schools to play in mitigating the impacts of HIV and AIDS on learners, in particular orphans and vulnerable children (OVCs). However, far fewer studies captured the reality of this provision.

Although the potential for schools to be involved in mitigating the impacts of HIV and AIDS was widely considered, there is yet to be a strong body of evidence that supports the effectiveness of this approach.

3. Impact of HIV and AIDS on demand and supply of education

The review explored the impact that HIV and AIDS has had on the demand for education on the one hand, and the supply on the other hand, focusing on evidence regarding student enrolment, attendance and success rates, as well as the impact on teachers and on the education sector more broadly.

In terms of student enrolment, there were a number of studies that tried to establish the number of orphans and the reasons for their reduced participation in education, but the results varied. Some found a strong correlation between orphanhood and reduced participation in education.

The impact of HIV and AIDS on teachers was seen a key area of concern. Attempts to map the situation have not yet been conclusive, in part due to the complexity of factors involved and the range of contexts being considered. The current study looked at what type of data is being used to assess the situation and what some of the problems are, as well as looking at the impact of HIV on teachers and the relationship between teachers and HIV risk.

Several studies argued that research is undermined by lack of quality data and adequate contextualization supporting and explaining findings linking teachers' attrition rates with HIV and AIDS, or on the impact of HIV and AIDS on absenteeism.

The increasing level of antiretroviral (ARV) treatment coverage is one factor seen as contributing to lower and decreasing teacher mortality rates.

In terms of the impact of HIV and AIDS on the education system as a whole, it was argued that policies focusing on a single factor, such as teacher supply or curricula development, will be insufficient in protecting the system. Instead HIV and AIDS needs to be mainstreamed into strategies designed to promote and protect educational quality.

Other studies argued that HIV and AIDS is not the only factor undermining the effectiveness of education systems, but it is exacerbating existing weaknesses in systems and should therefore be addressed within a wider context of meeting service delivery challenges. Again lack of data was highlighted as an issue that needs to be addressed.

4. Policy responses

Evidence related to how HIV and AIDS has been mainstreamed, first at national/country level within education policy, and secondly within education and workplace policies, was also explored. The IATT on Education 2004 Global Readiness Survey provided the most comprehensive review of the extent to which HIV and AIDS has been mainstreamed into educational policy.

Workplace policies for teachers were also regarded as a way of managing and mitigating the impact of HIV and AIDS in education institutions, as well as helping to respond to the needs of HIV-positive teachers. The role of teachers' unions in developing and supporting the implementation of workplace policies was also recognised. However, there is still a lack of full discussion as to the progress being made in this area and evidence supporting the impact these policies have on prevention and mitigation outcomes for schools and universities.

Although this study originally planned to review literature on efforts to mainstream education into HIV and AIDS policy, the searches carried out did not reveal any documents or literature on this topic. Further searches, supplemented perhaps by key informant interviews and/or case studies, may unearth documentation and attempts to mainstream education into HIV and AIDS policy.

While there is a considerable amount of information and documentation on financing of HIV and AIDS responses generally, nothing was found that focuses specifically on financing HIV and AIDS education. Another more in-depth round of searches may well reveal further studies; a further possibility is that information on this theme may be embedded in the broader literature on HIV and AIDS financing. There were, however, several studies that assessed the effectiveness and costs of preventing and treating HIV and AIDS. School-based education strategies and highly active ARV therapy were estimated to be less cost-effective in terms of averting HIV infections. Research indicated that cost reductions can be achieved when HIV prevention interventions are taken to scale. However, in general there is a striking dearth of evidence on the cost and potential cost-effectiveness of quality sex, relationships and HIV education programmes that are implemented at this level.

In terms of international support, there are some reports argueing that the international donor community has failed to deliver on its commitment to the prevention of HIV, especially with regards to supporting programmes that provide free and universal access to education. However, the UNAIDS IATT on Education report on coordination, harmonization and alignment (2008) found that development agencies can be credited with providing support to improving coordination of the HIV and AIDS response.

This report also acknowledges a number of limitations it stays with:

Although the team tried to carry out as thorough and as comprehensive a search as possible, there is no doubt that further documentation exists that has not been included in this review.

Creating a suitable framework to present the findings was challenging due to the overlapping nature of issues and the variety of perspectives they can be approached from. As far as possible, findings referred to here were used to highlight commonalities or contrasts in research. However, due to space constraints, no reports' findings were fully explored or presented, which meant that the study could not do justice to the full richness of data available.

Taking findings out of context also creates the potential for misrepresentation, where context is not fully explained or the research's intentions are not fully appreciated. Where possible, contextual details were supplied, but this report should only be used as an indicator of what evidence is available, as opposed to a complete and fully accurate reflection.

Finally, while this report attempted to take into account a number of cross-cutting issues such as gender, age and cultural context, often the literature reviewed did not sufficiently disaggregate or capture these issues. Similarly, due to limitations of time, the authors were perhaps unable to delve more deeply into the documents to extract this information.

1. Introduction

While significant efforts have been made to expand prevention and treatment of HIV and AIDS, there is ample evidence that multisectoral efforts are required at national, regional and global levels to halt the spread of HIV and to address and mitigate the impacts of the epidemic. In the context of such a response, the education sector must play a major role. Education, in both formal and informal contexts, has been shown to be critical in HIV prevention (Kelly, 2005) and can play an important complementary role in ensuring care and support for those who are affected by HIV and AIDS (UNAIDS Inter-Agency Task Team (IATT) on Education, 2008).

The UNAIDS Inter-Agency Task Team (IATT) on Education was established in March 2002 in recognition of the need to improve and accelerate the education response to HIV and AIDS. Its specific objectives are to promote and support good practices in the education sector related to HIV and AIDS; and to encourage alignment and harmonization within and across agencies to support global and country level actions. To this end, the IATT contributes to the HIV and AIDS response by furthering dialogue and understanding around the role of education and by generating documents, experiences and research that can be shared.

In September 2008, the Overseas Development Institute (ODI) was commissioned by the United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) to carry out a stocktaking review of research on HIV and AIDS in the education sector. The aim of this review was to identify research that had been carried out by the UNAIDS IATT on Education, its members and others, and to identify gaps and ways of complementing and building on existing research. A total of 133 documents were reviewed. Findings were then presented at the IATT research meeting in September 2008. Given the time constraints under which the first report was completed, it was felt that a large amount of information had yet to be 'mined' and included. Thus it was proposed that the IATT should commission a more comprehensive stocktaking exercise, which would build on the first, update it with missing and more recent publications in the field of HIV and AIDS in the education sector, and provide more in-depth analysis of the data, including an assessment of the quality of the evidence presented. With such information, the IATT would then be better able to identify the availability and gaps in the evidence base for advocating and programming education sector responses to HIV and AIDS.

Two key products have been produced in this second phase of the stocktaking: a report updating the literature review, summarizing the evidence from the research presented, and an accompanying document, commenting on the quality of the evidence and its impacts. This document is the first of the two, summarizing evidence from the literature review. Following a description of the methodology used for this review, a summary of findings by theme and sub-theme is presented.

2. Methodology

2.1 Structure and framework development

The first stocktaking report framework was organized around five key themes with further sub-themes:

- i) knowledge, attitudes and practices (KAP)
- ii) factors that contribute to behaviour change
- iii) the learning environment
- iv) impact of HIV on education systems, and
- v) policy response.

These themes were guided by the issues that emerged most clearly and repeatedly from the literature being reviewed. Although the framework for this report has not been fundamentally changed, greater links have been made to the IATT Strategic Approach's broader objectives of 'Prevention of HIV infection' and 'Mitigation of impact' and its ten key principles for an effective education response. Thus, the report is split into four broad thematic areas, with additional focus areas within the themes:

- i) Education and HIV prevention.
- ii) Education and HIV and AIDS mitigation.
- iii) Impact of HIV and AIDS on education.
- iv) Policy response.

The first focus area occupies 50 per cent of the report, a percentage that reflects the quantity and range of evidence available in relation to this theme. The additional focus areas were identified by IATT members in response to the first stocktaking report; these have increased the breadth of research included, but have also helped to highlight areas where demand for information is not met by supply.

One key issue brought up at the IATT September 2008 meeting was the need for greater clarity on a number of cross-cutting issues and in particular how the situation may differ according to gender, age, education level and within different cultural contexts. Efforts have been made, therefore, to take into account these cross-cutting themes, restructuring and/or expanding on existing text where the information is available.

2.2 Process

A number of activities were carried out in preparation for this report, these included:

- a call to IATT members for additional data, resources and publications to be included in the updated literature review
- conversations with key IATT members regarding which documents they thought were critical and needed either inclusion or further mining
- a presentation of the work so far at the June 2009 IATT meeting in order to obtain feedback and input from IATT members, and
- a further online search including searching the Education Resources Information Center (ERIC) database.

As was the case for the first stocktaking review, both grey and published materials were included in this document. A further 173 documents were reviewed for this updated report; additionally a number of documents reviewed for the first stocktaking exercise were mined in more depth in order to achieve a greater depth of understanding.

As for the first stocktaking review, it was decided to focus on research articles and publications. While recognizing the importance of toolkits, good practice guides or policy documents were largely not summarized nor included in the analysis text. Although some documents published before 2000 were included, generally the search was limited to documents published since 2000. Searches were also limited to documents that explicitly link to HIV and education; research on related fields, for example gender and education, were included if they made an explicit link to HIV within their findings.

2.3 Limitations

Although the team tried to carry out as thorough and as comprehensive a search as possible, there is no doubt that further documentation exists that has not been included in this review. In particular, searches for the final sub-themes on financing of HIV and AIDS education and international responses unearthed relatively few results. This could be explained by the fact that such documents may be less accessible through literature searches, and may require a case study and key informant interview approach.

Creating a suitable framework to present the findings was challenging due to the overlapping nature of issues and the variety of perspectives they can be approached from. As far as possible, findings referred to here were used to highlight commonalities or contrasts in research. However, due to space constraints, no reports' findings were fully explored or presented, which meant that the study could not do justice to the full richness of data available. Taking findings out of context also creates the potential for misrepresentation, where context is not fully explained or the research's intentions are not fully appreciated. Where possible, contextual details are supplied, but this report should only be used as an indicator of what evidence is available, as opposed to a complete and fully accurate reflection.

Focus 1. Education and HIV prevention

As identified in the methodology, well over 50 per cent of the articles reviewed for this report relate to this first theme of education and HIV prevention. Despite the large number of articles and documents available on this theme, it was evident from discussions at the recent IATT meeting in June 2009 that the potential role of education in the AIDS response has still not yet been fully acknowledged and the role of education has yet to be recognized in absolute terms. Whilst the supporting report presents a more in-depth review of the quality of evidence available, this report provides an overview of the issues being discussed, the types of evidence being presented and recommendations being made.

Due to the variety of angles from which this theme is addressed, there are many sub-themes included in this section. The section begins by establishing the basis for educational intervention, by looking at evidence regarding the knowledge, attitudes and practices (KAP) of students, teachers, parents and community members, as well as HIV-related risks and underlying vulnerabilities in school settings. Approximately three-fifths of the literature falls within this sub-theme. The section then moves on to research that evaluates the impact education has on individual KAP and underlying risk factors, exploring also the effect education has on achieving effective prevention outcomes.

1.1 Assessing the situation by looking at individuals' KAP and related social risks

This section considers the literature that provides a picture of the situation. It first explores evidence regarding the KAP of students, before moving on to teachers and finally to parents and community members. For students and teachers, the sections are divided further into KAP for HIV and AIDS, and KAP for HIV and AIDS education. Whilst the former explores KAP issues such as knowledge of HIV transmission and prevention, the latter addresses what people know, think and do about HIV and AIDS education. For example, it is often related to how teachers' attitudes affect how they teach AIDS education. For the parents and the community, the focus is on their KAP towards HIV and AIDS education. The section then moves on to explore what the literature says about the role of schools in addressing underlying vulnerabilities.

Where available, information is disaggregated by sex and age of students and children and by different levels of schooling. The majority of evidence comes from Africa (52 studies), although there is some evidence from low-prevalence settings such as Russia (one study), the US (15 studies) and Iran (three studies).

1.1.1 Students' KAP

HIV and AIDS

The majority of information on young people's KAP in relation to HIV and AIDS is collected through self-assessed surveys. These surveys vary in scale from specific target groups within a community or region (see Halpern et al., 2008; Turhan, 2006; El-Gadi, 2008), to broader nationwide or multi-country studies (see United Nations Children's Fund (UNICEF), 2006; Biddlecom et al., 2007). Whilst the most commonly assessed factor across the situation assessment studies is knowledge, only two studies reviewed here looked at knowledge in isolation of any other factors (Vavrus, 2006; Lal, 2008). Practices

¹ A fourth category of 'behaviour' is often included within this type of assessment, but as the distinction between this and practices was unclear, the two were incorporated within the single heading of 'practices'.

were the second most consistently considered factor. Due to the range in breadth of the research, direct comparisons between findings are not always straightforward. For example, UNICEF's report on KAP in Namibia presents findings on a range of sexual behaviour indicators, attitudes towards condoms, stigma and risk perceptions, whereas other articles are more limited in the indicators addressed. For example, El-Gadi's article focuses only on stigma towards people living with HIV (PLHIV) and knowledge related to HIV transmission (El-Gadi et al., 2008).

Whilst the majority of KAP information comes from quantitative data surveys, there are exceptions that use qualitative approaches. These provide more descriptive information, especially around attitudes and practices (see Maticka-Tyndale et al., 2005; Francis and Rimmensberger, 2008; Buthelezi, 2007). As would be expected, these studies are smaller in scale but more rooted in context. Examples of collection and analysis tools used here include Maticka-Tyndale's use of 'scripting' theory² to analyse young people's attitudes to sexual relationships. Francis and Rimmensberger (2008), who looked at KAP of out-of-school young people in South Africa, trained young people from the study's target group to conduct interviews in their communities. Results produced interesting insights into the key role of friends in influencing positive behaviour but also sharing misinformation. Teachers and schools are still seen as the main source of information, despite this group's lack of access to them. Buthelezi (2007), who argues that current HIV interventions are based on adult 'world views' of HIV and sex, as opposed to young people's perspectives, used participatory research methods based around film and discussion to help develop a meaningful dialogue with young people. These insights were then used to develop future interventions. The depth of analysis offered by these articles can help to unpack some of the findings from the broader survey-based studies, as well establishing hypotheses to be tested by quantitative research.

Findings by age, gender and level of education

Due to the range of approaches being used in these studies, finding suitable groupings to present comparable findings proved difficult. For example, it is not possible to group results by school level (that is, primary, secondary or tertiary levels) because some of the surveys are by age group, and do not distinguish between young people who are in or out of school or their level of schooling.

Similarly, gendered analysis tends to be inconsistent across the indicators observed. For example, UNICEF's report on Namibia highlights differences in male and female behaviour in the 15–24 year old age range but otherwise does not disaggregate all findings by sex (UNICEF, 2006). Where gendered analysis is given, there are often clear differences between boys and girls that will be highlighted as much as possible within the findings.

Bastien's (2008) methodologically rigorous study on out-of-school youth showed that boys aged 13–18 had higher 'AIDS knowledge' levels than girls and, in particular, were more likely to know about tests to diagnose HIV. A higher proportion of girls, however, knew that HIV could be transmitted from mother to child, and that a healthy looking person can have HIV. Lal (2000) found that males had significantly higher knowledge scores than girls amongst college students in Kerala, India, which the author associated with increased social freedom of men, especially after they attain puberty.

_

² According to scripting theory, sexual behaviour is elicited by social and cultural circumstances. Sexual scripts specify with whom people have sex, when and where they should have sex, and what they should do sexually. The metaphor of theatrical scripts, with its sequencing of events, use of cues, and interpretations and improvisation of roles, provides a heuristic for understanding what is happening in sexual encounters. (For a review of scripting theory applied to sexuality see: Gagnon, 1990; Gagnon & Parker, 1995; Simon & Gagnon, 1986; 1987 (Maticka-Tyndale and Herold, 1997).

Overall, the study found high levels of knowledge amongst college students in relation to routes of transmission but low awareness of sexually transmitted infections (STIs) and HIV prevention methods (*ibid*.). However, findings from this report are undermined by weak explanation of the methodological approach. Andersson (2004) found that 60 per cent of South African students (aged 10–19 years) stated that condoms could prevent HIV infection. Older females in urban areas were significantly more likely to know this than younger females.

Ganczak's (2007) study examined knowledge levels of university students in the low-prevalence setting of the United Arab Emirates (UAE), using a previously tested WHO instrument. It found that 75 per cent of those surveyed had low knowledge levels, although 90 per cent knew the main routes of HIV transmission. Castle (2004) used qualitative methods to establish knowledge levels amongst young people in a community in Mali. Whilst knowledge of modes of transmission amongst the focus group members was quite high, misconceptions remained. For example, the most frequently stated mode of transmission involved urinating in the same place as an infected person (Castle, 2004). Biddlecom et al.'s (2007) highly comprehensive study brought together findings from four southern African countries and found that, while 90 per cent of 15–19 year olds had heard of HIV, only 40 per cent could correctly identify ways of preventing transmission and reject common misconceptions about transmission.

Maticka-Tyndale et al.'s (2005) consideration of attitudes found that sexual encounters between young people in Kenya were described as 'mundane and inevitable', with a predetermined sequence of events and girls and boys playing complementary roles. Marson and King (2006), who undertook a systematic review of qualitative empirical studies of young people's sexual practices and attitudes (although not in relation to HIV and AIDS), also found that gender played a strong role in social expectations relating to sexual activity. According to the multi-country review, all societies displayed strikingly similar expectations of women and men's behaviour, with men expected to be heterosexually active and women expected to be chaste. It also found that, despite widespread stigma associated with women carrying condoms, women are still considered to be responsible for pregnancy prevention (*ibid*.).

Andersson's study in South Africa (2004), which reviewed attitudes to sexual violence amongst 270,000 school students aged from 10–19 years, found some alarming results about the acceptability of sexual violence and what constituted sexual violence. For example, 60 per cent of the boys surveyed aged from 10–14 years believe sexual violence does not include forcing sex on someone you know, with 62 per cent of girls in the same age group also believing this. While this study followed a rigorous methodology, the findings were not always fully explored. For example, the highly inflammatory finding that 16 per cent of respondents would 'spread infection intentionally' was not explained further, beyond clarifying this was mainly a view found amongst rural males aged 15–19 years. The study also found a strong link between a history of being forced to have sex with forcing others to have sex, and to having misconceptions around HIV risk and cures, such as having sex with a virgin (Andersson, 2004).

In Ganczak's (2007) college-based study, attitudes towards those living with HIV were very negative, with 97 per cent of respondents feeling that all people entering UAE should be tested for HIV and only 27 per cent feeling that children with HIV should be allowed to attend schools (these findings were not broken down by gender). Castle's (2004) Mali-based study found evidence of high levels of stigmatizing attitudes amongst participants, with high-level agreement between rural participants that PLHIV should be excluded from society. From these discussions, Castle was also able to extract that women and girls were largely blamed for the spread of the disease (2004).

Reported condom use is provided as a key indicator for practices in many of the studies. Bankola (2007), in an analysis of data from National Adolescent Surveys in Burkina Faso, Ghana, Malawi and Uganda, found that reported consistent condom use among sexually active young people aged 12–19 years was less than 50 per cent in all four countries. Levels were highest in Ghana (47 per cent) and lowest in Malawi (20 per cent). Biddlecom et al. (2007) found that preventing pregnancy rather than preventing STIs is the most commonly cited reason amongst females in all four countries for the use of condoms. For males this was found in Ghana and Uganda. In their review of qualitative surveys of young people between 1990 and 2004, Marson and King (2006) found that young people reported condoms to be 'stigmatising and associated with a lack of trust'. Lal et al.'s (2000) study of knowledge and attitudes of college-aged students in Kerala, India revealed through focus group discussions that the social stigma associated with condoms made it almost impossible for young women to obtain them.

HIV and AIDS education

Students and young people are far less likely to be surveyed about their knowledge, attitudes and practices (experiences) of HIV and AIDS education. Only seven studies include students and young people in their sample group. Jacob et al.'s 2007 study into young people's perspectives on HIV education in Uganda is one of the most comprehensive of these studies in that it is not subsumed within a wider survey of HIV and AIDS KAP, or looking at students as a secondary group to teachers. Student responses to this survey on the HIV and AIDS curriculum in Ugandan secondary schools provide some insights into students' attitudes towards HIV education and how it could be improved: 58 per cent of students said their school does not teach HIV in the school curriculum although schools were given as the primary response to the best space to learn about HIV; 63.8 per cent felt that students' reactions to implementation of HIV education in schools would be 'very positive'; with a further 25.5 per cent feeling that it would be 'positive' (Jacob et al., 2007).

Mturi and Hennink (2005) conducted 46 focus groups (ten with students) in Lesotho to identify current sources of sex education and views about the proposed introduction of sex education in schools. They found broad support amongst young people interviewed for HIV and AIDS education in Lesotho. It was identified that the delivery of sexual information through schools was desired as it could overcome difficulties of addressing the issue with parents and provide a neutral information source (Mturi and Hennick, 2005).

Njue et al.'s 2009 study in Kenya records the experiences of students through 60 focus group discussions. Problems identified relate to time and quality of HIV and AIDS teaching, where lessons are short and methods unsatisfactory, an example being the teacher handing out books and asking students to read the material. Frustration with selective teaching was apparent, with examples given of teachers ignoring questions relating to condoms and avoidance of discussion around relationships. Teachers' over-reliance on simple messages about 'how people get it and why it is dangerous and that we should avoid sex' were not felt to reflect the complexities of young people's lives (*ibid.*, p. 175). While this study provides rich information on the views of young people, due to the anecdotal style of findings there is nothing to indicate how common certain views are.

Buthelezi et al. (2007) take research into young people's perspectives on sexuality and HIV education a step further, and use findings gathered from young people's written responses to a television documentary they watched. They used this data to build a case for life-skills programmes being based on the 'world view' of young people (as opposed to adults) in order to be effective (Buthelezi et al., 2007).

1.1.2 Teachers' KAP

HIV and AIDS

All of the reports reviewed in this analysis (15 studies) identified that teachers had gaps in knowledge about HIV and AIDS. The questions most commonly asked of teachers were about their knowledge in relation to condom use and promotion. Kiragu et al. (2006) found that teachers in Kenya had relatively good levels of knowledge but still had significant misconceptions on key issues, in particular a concern that condoms did not provide sufficient protection from HIV. Amadi-Ihunwo (2008) used a qualitative survey and found school managers in South Africa had a very diverse understanding of HIV and AIDS, with many negative cultural beliefs affecting their understanding. Chege (2002), who undertook research into the KAP of primary school and student teachers in Rwanda, found that a significant number of teachers did not have 'adequate general knowledge' of STIs including HIV. The study also found that 85 per cent of them had encountered problems in accessing information that responded adequately to their questions on the subject (this was more of a problem for female teachers). McGinty and Mundy (2009) found that student teachers in Namibia also had significant knowledge gaps, particularly in relation to transmission and prevention of HIV, as well as more complex areas to do with homebased care techniques and antiretroviral medication. Over a third of respondents felt they did not have enough knowledge to answer secondary school students' questions about HIV and AIDS.

Moving to the lower prevalence settings: in Russia, Avina and O'Connell (2006) surveyed science teachers and found that 44 per cent had low knowledge, much lower levels than a comparative study of elementary school teachers in the USA, which used the same assessment methods. In Massachusetts, USA, Dawson (2001) found that there was a clear link between the subject that teachers taught and their level of knowledge, with science health teachers knowing significantly more than teachers from other disciplines. In Iran, Mazloomy (2008) looked at a cross-section of high school teachers from ten schools in Yazd city. Results showed overall that there were moderate levels of awareness, with good awareness of sexual contact as a transmission route of HIV at 93 per cent. Mean test results for female teachers were significantly higher than for male teachers, although potential reasons for this disparity were not discussed. Several studies indicated that main sources of information for teachers were from the media, including radio, newspapers and television (Bankole and Mabekoje, 2008; Mazloomy, 2008; Kachingwe, 2005).

Overall, there are far fewer studies that considered teachers' practices with regard to their own risk. Kiragu (2006) looked at Kenyan teachers' attitudes to voluntary counselling and testing (VCT) and condom use and found that only 61 per cent knew condoms were effective against the spread of HIV, and three out of four had not been tested for HIV.

Indicators relating to teachers' attitudes towards people with HIV were frequently included (Yanez et al., 2002; Kiragu, 2006; Adamchak, 2005), but a clear picture did not emerge from findings. These four studies showed that teachers felt children with HIV should be allowed to attend school, but Kiragu's report (2006) supplemented this with information about teachers' fears of risk from HIV-positive students. Yanez (2002), who surveyed teachers in Venezuela, found that 64 per cent confirmed that they wished to know the HIV status of children enrolling in their school. Castle (2004) found that, while teachers in rural Mali had fairly accurate levels of knowledge on HIV and AIDS, they still held stigmatizing views and encouraged isolation of PLHIV. Dawson (2001), however, found that good levels of knowledge correlated positively with positive attitudes towards

HIV and AIDS in the USA, and that female teachers held more positive attitudes than male teachers. In this particular study, results for attitudes were obtained through a 25 question survey of general and educational AIDS-related issues. However, results are combined to provide an overall attitudinal score for HIV and AIDS, reducing the nuance of findings. The gendered trend was reproduced in Mazloomy's study in Iran, where positive attitudes towards PLHIV correlated with higher knowledge test scores (Mazloomy, 2008). Evidence of teachers' stigma towards other people in the community with HIV was also found by Kiragu (2006) in Kenya and Chege (2002) in Uganda, who both reported that teachers said they would not want to buy food from PLHIV (Kiragu et al., 2006; Chege, 2002). Kiragu's report also showed that fear of being discriminated against was a barrier to getting tested and disclosing one's positive status to school authorities. A recent World Bank (2009) report and film provides in-depth and personal testimonies about the stigma being faced by teachers from other teachers as well as the community in a variety of countries in sub-Saharan Africa.

HIV and AIDS education

Research on KAP among teachers also considers knowledge, attitudes and in one case practices in relation to teaching about HIV and AIDS. Twenty studies reviewed included findings on this theme, which predominantly have a single country focus and almost exclusively within Africa. Exceptions include the ActionAid report (Boler, 2003a), which compares the situation in India with that in Kenya, and the Avina and O'Connell's study in Russia (2006).

The impact of teachers' attitudes and knowledge on teaching was the focus of several studies that highlighted considerable concerns about practices of 'selective teaching' reducing the effectiveness of HIV and AIDS education (see inter alia Boler, 2003a: Adamchak. 2005: Visser. 2006: Mufune. 2008: Bankole. 2008). Boler's comparative study in India and Kenya highlighted that teachers' negative attitudes and beliefs are particularly problematic. For example, it was revealed that teachers were unwilling to talk about condoms due to social unacceptability. It also found that messages presented by teachers were often contradictory, particularly with regard to abstinence, and that some teachers believed that condoms promoted promiscuity (Boler, 2003). Bankole (2008) identified that teachers in Nigeria fear that HIV education will lead to increased sexual activity of their students. Mufune (2008) captured data from students in Namibia stating that male teachers asked boys to leave when teaching about girls' sexual organs, and girls to leave when discussing those of boys. In the same study, teachers listed love, emotion and masturbation as topics they were not comfortable teaching about. Boler also establishes that sensitivities relating to the topics surrounding HIV and AIDS further the practice of 'selective teaching' and an overly scientific approach to the subject (Boler, 2003a; also found in Mufune, 2008; Njue, 2009). In Nigeria, one study (Oshi et al., 2005) found that teachers' concerns about the cultural implications of sex education were so strong that it entirely prevented them from addressing it. As a result, HIV prevention was only discussed in relation to sharing needles and razors.

Several reports indicate that teachers' attitudes to HIV and AIDS education are positive and feel that they have a role to play in teaching young people about HIV (Kiragu et al., 2006; Adamchak, 2005; Kachingwe, 2005; McGinty and Mundy, 2009). Boler's report noted that teachers felt that the responsibility for HIV and AIDS education should be shared with parents and religious leaders (Boler, 2003a). Teachers surveyed by McGinty (2009) also mentioned that parents should play a role, but felt cultural inhibitions prevented parents from addressing sexual health matters, thereby increasing the importance of schools taking that responsibility. This finding was also observed by Mufune when talking to teachers in Namibia (2008). However, their capacity or willingness to do this is

influenced by a variety of factors, both attitudinal as identified above, but also as a result of inadequate teacher training (Kachingwe, 2005).

Helleve et al. (2009) undertook a qualitative study into perceptions among South African life-orientation teachers to HIV and AIDS education. They found that teachers did not share a common understanding of why they needed to teach about HIV and AIDS; for some it was about restoring moral values; others saw it as necessary for socio-economic reasons. Many were more concerned with preventing young people's engagement in sexual activity than preventing HIV. There were also differences in whether teachers saw content as neutral or whether it should be made compatible with local culture. The article highlighted the potential problem of adjusting teaching to fit with cultural norms, especially when these may be underlying factors in increasing risk (*ibid*.).

Visser-Valfrey's research (2004) in Mozambique looked at how teachers' personal practices affect their teaching. They found that teachers who consistently used condoms and had a high perception of their own risk were more likely to talk about HIV in class. From an alternative perspective, teachers in Kachingwe's 2005 study in Malawi identified personal behaviour as affecting teachers' ability to be HIV prevention leaders, due to risky behaviour that reduced their validity as role models.

The need for further training was recommended by a number of studies including Kachingwe (2005) and Avina and O'Connell (2006). This latter found that low overall knowledge levels of science teachers in Russia meant they were not prepared to teach about HIV if included nationally in the curriculum. Teacher training, or rather the lack of training, especially in the skills required to lead discussions and help change behaviour, is highlighted as a factor in poor quality HIV and AIDS education (Boler and Carroll, 2005a; Oshi et al., 2005). Research attempting to document access to and quality of teacher training indicates a continuing lack of consistent teacher training opportunities (Boler and Carroll, 2005a; Education International (EI), 2007; UNAIDS IATT on Education, 2004). While the majority of research is focused on Africa, research by Smith et al. in 11 Asian countries in 2003 found that teacher training on HIV and AIDS tends to be short-term and in-service. Among the countries included in the review, only Papua New Guinea, Thailand and Viet Nam conducted pre-service training on these issues, although this situation may have changed in the interim period (Smith et al., 2003). Research also reveals teachers' desire for better training and support, due to lack of confidence in delivering sexuality and HIV education (Boler, 2003a; Mathews et al., 2006; Kachingwe, 2005; Ahmed. 2006: Helleve et al., 2009).

1.1.3 Parents' and communities' KAP

HIV and AIDS and education

This research only fully accessed three articles that consider the communities' or parents' KAP in relation to HIV education. ActionAid's 'The sound of silence' and Mbonile and Kayombo's study in Dar es Salaam, Tanzania both consider community attitudes to sex education in schools, but come up with different results (Boler, 2003a; Mbonile and Kayombo, 2008). Boler's report showed that respondents in India and Kenya consistently put teachers in the top three trusted sources of HIV information. However, in the Tanzanian study teachers were in fifth place after parents, religious leaders, the media and health workers (*ibid*.).

Mturi and Hennink's (2005) research in Lesotho found that there was broad support from parents for HIV and AIDS education in schools. Mufune (2008) also found broad support among parents and community members in Namibia, albeit through a small-scale

qualitative survey. Fayorsey's research in Ghana found that 99 per cent of parents interviewed agreed that HIV and AIDS should be taught in schools and 96 per cent would be willing to let their children join 'anti-AIDS clubs' (Fayorsey, 2002). Mbonile and Kayombo's Tanzania study revealed that, where parents did support sex education, they were opposed to teaching about condoms (Mbonile and Kayombo, 2008). In Minnesota, USA, a telephone survey looked at parents' attitudes to comprehensive sex education in a state where abstinence-only education is promoted. It found that, despite restrictive government policy, parents were in favour of comprehensive sex education, as well as abstinence education in schools (Eisenberg, 2008).

In contrast to these positive findings, Oshi et al. (2005) presented evidence of community resistance so strong to sex and HIV education in Nigerian schools that teachers feared they would be prosecuted or expelled from the community if they were to address it in schools. These findings were based on teacher responses in focus group discussions and not tested against attitudes gathered from within the community. This is a particularly important limitation in light of Boler's finding that teachers in both Kenya and India perceived parental support to be lower than it actually is (Boler, 2003a).

In addition to attitudes, Boler's report also captured the level of knowledge that parents had of sex education taking place in school. This element of the study showed a sharp difference between India, where only 12 per cent of parents were aware that their children were being taught about HIV and AIDS, in contrast to Kenya where 68 per cent knew. However, it was not evident whether they knew the content of the courses (Boler, 2003a).

1.2 Evidence showing impact of education on prevention outcomes

This section goes on to explore the impact that education has on HIV risk and related knowledge, attitudes and practices, as identified in the previous section. It starts by discussing evidence that identifies the links between increased education and decreased HIV-related risks. The large section that follows explores data examining HIV education interventions in formal educational settings; it starts by looking at socio-demographic factors that are addressed by some studies, continuing with issues around curriculum content and development, delivery methods and quality and teaching training. The final sub-section under this section explores the role of informal education and its effects on HIV KAP; it does so by looking at evidence on peer education and entertainment education. As in the previous section, where possible it distinguishes between age, gender, school level and cultural context. For this section, 41 studies were reviewed. As before most of the evidence is from Africa, although again data from lower prevalence countries such as China (four studies), the US (nine studies), Mexico (two studies) and Thailand (one study) are presented.

1.2.1 Access to education

The UNAIDS IATT publication 'Quality education and HIV and AIDS' (2006b) sets out a framework of ten principles for quality education in relation to HIV and AIDS, five at the level of the learner and five at the level of the learning system. The majority of the studies reviewed here, which make the link between access to education and HIV and AIDS (risk or prevalence), do not specify the quality of this education and only a few consider the level of educational attainment achieved. In contrast to later sections, the studies reviewed here provide broad pictures by tracking trends in relationships as opposed to impacts of specific interventions.

According to the literature, access to education and educational achievement have not always been associated with HIV prevention, with research prior to 2000 showing that prevalence levels were higher amongst more educated people (as highlighted in Jukes and Desai, 2005; Hargreaves and Boler, 2006; Badcock-Walters et al., 2004).

In 2001, Gregson et al. (in Duflo et al., 2006) hypothesized that, whilst various demographic and socio-economic conditions put people with higher education at risk in the early stages of the epidemic, they would also be in a better position to respond to information about the disease and change their behaviour accordingly (Duflo et al., 2007). Hargreaves et al.'s 2008 review of the evidence in sub-Saharan Africa (SSA) between 1987 and 2003 documents the changing patterns of risk associated with educational attainment and concludes that early patterns of HIV prevalence seem to be reversing, with disproportionate new infections occurring among least educated members of society (Hargreaves et al., 2008a).

Despite the quantity of evidence demonstrating the positive impact of education on HIV prevalence, according to the World Food Programme (WFP), the relationship between the level of education and protection from HIV and AIDS is less clearly substantiated (WFP, 2006b). ActionAid's 'Girl power' report (Hargreaves and Boler, 2006) reviewed 45 articles on the impact of girls' education on HIV rates and included six that compared results for primary and secondary level completion. All of these showed lower HIV risk for those who completed secondary education as a result of having fewer sexual partners and using condoms more frequently. The report therefore 'tentatively' suggests that higher levels of education provide greater protection from HIV and AIDS.

Michelo et al. (2006) mapped the relationship between educational attainment and HIV prevalence in Zambia using population-based surveys over an eight-year time period (1995–2003) where participants had been tested for HIV. Over the eight years, male and female respondents with higher education attainment in the age group of 15–49 years showed significant decreases in HIV prevalence, although this was less significant for rural males. Prevalence rates amongst less educated groups remained stable or even increased over the eight-year time period. The strongest evidence for the pattern of higher education and reduced HIV prevalence was amongst those aged 15–24, where infections are likely to have happened more recently. In the older groups, changes may be influenced by mortality rates.

A more recent study by Johnson et al. (2009) in South Africa tested pregnant women visiting antenatal clinics over a five-year period (2000–2005) to identify factors associated with HIV infection. This study established that, in recent years, education has become a protective factor for women aged 15–29 years, with HIV risk significantly lower for those who had completed secondary level education compared to those with only primary level education. The biggest jump in terms of reduction in risk was between those who had completed primary education and those with partially completed secondary education. Over the five-year period, HIV risk for women who had only completed primary education increased 8 per cent per annum but did not increase for women with secondary education. For women older than 25, HIV risk did not differ by education level.

While this evidence provides promising results regarding the effectiveness of education as a factor in reducing HIV risk, it does not answer the question of why or how education should have this effect. The 2004 Global Campaign for Education (GCE) report suggests two key reasons for how basic primary education is effective in responding to HIV and AIDS (GCE, 2004):

 A complete primary education provides people with the minimum skills required to process and evaluate the information necessary to make decisions to protect them from HIV and AIDS. 2) Education increases status, independence and confidence to act on knowledge about how to stay safe (this is considered to be particularly important for girls).

As suggested by the first point, several studies attempt to assess or prove the impact education has on developing skills relevant to reducing HIV risks. A meta-review by Badcock-Walters et al. (2004) of evaluations relating knowledge to behaviour change confirms that "the cognitive and literacy skills required to make informed choices in respect of HIV/AIDS risk and behaviours change, are substantively based on levels of education and literacy" (Badcock-Walters et al., 2004, p. 20). On the basis of analysis of 32 Demographic and Health Surveys from the 1990s, Vandemoortele and Delamonica (2000) establish that literate women are three times more likely to know that a healthy-looking person can have HIV, four times more likely to know the main ways to avoid HIV and AIDS and better-educated girls are more likely to start sexual activity later and require their partners to use condoms.

De Walque (2004) undertook a longitudinal study for the World Bank in Uganda with the hypothesis that education helps people to process health education messages, thereby reducing their HIV risk. Findings were based on data collated over a ten-year period. Using results for individuals who started their sexual life after the start of the prevention campaign, they found that the higher the individual's level of education, the lower their risk of being HIV-positive, with the effect mainly concentrated in women. This evidence was used to suggest that educated individuals benefit more from prevention campaigns, thus supporting the hypothesis that education helps people to process health education messages.

A background study to the 2007 World Development Report by Duflo et al. (2006) in western Kenya compared the impacts on teenage childbearing (an indicator of unprotected sex) against three factors; increased access to education, teacher training for HIV and AIDS education and students' participation in condom debates. According to the authors, reduction in the cost of education (through provision of free school uniforms) was the only factor to make a marked difference to teenaged child-bearing (reduced by 10 per cent); it also reduced the likelihood of girls reporting having ever had sex by 13 per cent and reduced girls' school drop-out rates by 15 per cent. While not making any programme or policy-related recommendations, the report tentatively suggests that reducing the cost of education for girls provides an effective incentive for avoiding teenage pregnancy and marriage.

Birdthistle et al. (2009) attempt to prove that it may be school attendance in itself that reduces sexual risk, proposing the theory that schools may provide better access to health and counselling services, as well as providing a sexual network made up of fewer partners who are closer in age (both factors related to reduced sexual risk). Results from their study showed that out-of-school, unmarried adolescent girls in urban Zimbabwe were more than three times more likely to test positively for HIV or HSV-2 (Herpes) than their inschool contemporaries. Hargreaves et al. (2008b) also test the relationship between current school attendance and HIV risk. They looked at the prevalence of HIV infection and behaviours associated with HIV risk between students and non-students in rural South Africa. Using a random population sample of unmarried young people aged 14-25 years old, results showed that male students were less likely to be HIV-positive than their peers who were not in education (there was less of an association for female students). In relation to HIV-related risk behaviours, results showed that both men and women attending school had fewer sexual partners. Female students were found to have sex less often, use condoms more often, and those in relationships were closer in age to their partners. The article points out that results were collected in 2001, at a time when sex and life skills education was poorly developed in schools. As a result, students showed no greater knowledge than non-students and were no more likely to have attended testing. It

therefore concludes education reduces HIV risk through affecting sexual networks, power relations and communication. In turn, this helps to support self-efficacy (Hargreaves et al., 2008b).

1.2.2 Sexuality and HIV and AIDS education in formal educational settings

This section moves on to look at studies that assess the impact of specific sexuality and HIV and AIDS education interventions on student and young people's KAP. Specifically it looks at interventions within a formal education setting. This is a relatively well explored area, with a number of meta-reviews providing strong evidence from a range of sources to draw from.

In 2005, Kirby et al. published a review of 83 'curriculum-based sex and HIV education programmes' exploring their impact on sexual risk behaviours, STI and pregnancy rates and mediating factors such as knowledge and attitudes (Kirby et al., 2005; this has since been updated and can be found in UNESCO, 2009). Through this, the authors identify a set of common characteristics of the most effective programmes. The overall findings showed that targeted sex and HIV education programmes were more likely to have a positive effect on behaviour than a negative impact, as well as having positive impacts on mediating factors of knowledge and attitudes towards safe sexual practices (Kirby et al., 2005). A second meta-review focusing on risk behaviours and psychosocial factors affecting these behaviours also found widespread positive impacts on one or more sexual behaviours being measured, and further support for the positive influence of the characteristics identified in the earlier review (Kirby et al., 2006). Gordon's 2007 deskbased review of sex and HIV education in the formal education sector also concludes that programmes can help to reduce risk by increasing knowledge and affecting related values and attitudes (Gordon, 2007). Gallant and Maticka-Tyndale's 2004 literature review of school-based HIV projects in Africa shows that changes in knowledge, attitudes and behaviour occur as a result of HIV and AIDS education, but concluded that behaviour is much harder to change. The impact of such programmes on indicators such as pregnancy and STI rates is less conclusive. Gordon states that 'some' programmes had had an impact on pregnancy and STI rates, and Kirby shows concern for the fact that, of the few pieces of research in his review that looked at these indicators, most relied on selfreported data as opposed to laboratory tests. Borgia (2005), who looked at an in-school peer education intervention in Italy, concluded that positive changes to knowledge and attitudes of risk and prevention were achieved but no statistically significant improvements in sexual behaviour could be shown.

Having given a very broad indication of the overall evidence in support of HIV education interventions, the rest of this section will look in more detail at the various factors being assessed in these studies.

Socio-demographic factors

As identified earlier, while some reports providing a situation assessment disaggregate their findings using socio-demographic factors, this is by no means consistent across all studies, thus reducing the number of good quality studies to refer to.

The most frequently addressed factor is again gender where several studies found that the impact of the intervention varied according to the participants' sex. However, there does not appear to be a consistent pattern regarding these differences. For example, Maticka-Tyndale et al.'s quasi-experimental study in Kenya (2007) found that boys reported increased condom use, while girls were more likely to decrease or delay sexual activity following a primary school-level (covering ages 11–16 years) education

intervention addressing knowledge, self-efficacy and condom use. In contrast, Kirby found that gender was not a significant factor in predicting initiation of sex among participants in a US-based study (Kirby, 2004). However, it did support Maticka-Tyndale's findings in relation to condom use. Here, gender was found to be significant in all four measures related to condom use, where the intervention had a bigger positive impact on males than females. Kirby argues that this is consistent with the fact that males typically have more control over condom use than females. Aten et al. (2002) looked at the impact of an abstinence focused education programme on initiation of sex among students in the US and found that boys were more influenced by the intervention than girls. It suggested that girls may have different reasons for staying abstinent than boys, which meant that they were less influenced by the risk messages promoted through the programme.

Age is also addressed by Aten et al., who found that younger students were more likely to be influenced by programmes than older students (Aten et al., 2002). They associated this with the level of sexual experience of the individuals at the start of the intervention, with younger students less likely to have already engaged in sexual activity and therefore more susceptible to the abstinence messages of the programme (Aten. 2002). Despite a different intervention approach, the 'safer choices' programme assessed by Kirby (2004) also showed differences in impact in relation to levels of sexual experience at the start of the programme. A positive impact on frequency of unprotected sex was greater for those sexually inexperienced at the baselines, whereas condom use at last sex was higher for those who were already sexually experienced at the start of the initiative. The positive impact that this programme had on higher risk groups (those already engaged in unprotected sex) led Kirby to suggest the programme's relevance for use within schools and communities where youth are at high risk of unintended pregnancy, HIV and other STIs. Maticka-Tyndale et al. (2007) also found that the intervention had most impact on sexually inexperienced youth, concluding that it should be rolled out to the youngest age group possible.

Race and ethnicity was another factor used to disaggregate findings on impact, although referred to much less frequently than gender. For example, Kirby (2004) found that the intervention delayed Hispanic students' initiation of sex but had no impact on 'white', 'black' or 'Californian Asian' students in this area (racial groups as identified in the report). All ethnic groups showed positive effects in relation to overall condom usage. Differences were evident between the groups in relation to the protective behaviours they reported. For example, 'whites' reportedly decreased risk by increasing condom use, whereas 'blacks' reportedly reduced the number of unprotected partners. Aten (2002) identified that ethnicity was a factor in the impact of the programme but identified the need for further research into this area due to lack of conclusive results.

The cultural relevance of HIV and AIDS education programmes was brought up in a number of studies, most frequently in relation to the challenge of adapting programmes developed in a Western (often US) context to suit different countries. Lerdboon (2008) reports on the process of introducing a culturally appropriate gender component to a Vietnamese HIV education programme that was originally adapted from the US 'Focus on Kids' programme. The study does not assess the impact that making the programme culturally relevant had on its outcomes, but the steps taken to develop suitable content. Xiaoming et al. (2008) considered the potential of adapting a US programme based on a Western philosophy of individual behaviour choices for a Chinese context where Confucian principles still underpin society.

Curriculum content and development

In 2009, Kirby et al. produced an updated version of their 2005 meta-review of HIV and AIDS education interventions (Kirby et al. in UNESCO. 2009). Not only did this piece of research significantly strengthen the evidence base for the positive impact of education on HIV by collecting and combining existing data, it also helped to determine what made a successful intervention. The common characteristics that Kirby identified for effective programmes were divided into curricula development, curricula content and curricula implementation (UNESCO, 2009). Based on his findings Kirby argued that curricula content should have a clear health goal, with consistent messages about that goal and the behaviours associated with it. Activities should also be designed to suit age, culture and sexual experience and be participative in style. Social learning and social cognitive theory were used as a basis in more than half the programmes evaluated by Kirby, highlighting widespread interest in the impact that interpersonal skills or more widely, 'life skills' have on supporting safe sexual behaviour (Kirby et al., 2005). Gordon, who undertook a desk review of literature on sex, relationships and HIV education in schools, and drew from Kirby's findings as well as numerous other published and unpublished sources, identified the need to combine consideration of the facts with discussions of values and intentions that affect behaviour, as well as developing 'inter-personal' skills that support self-efficacy (Gordon, 2007).

One of the most common approaches to HIV and AIDS education has been the provision of life skills education (Boler and Aggleton, 2005). According to this study, life skills education aims to support learners not only to build knowledge, but to develop the necessary skills to protect themselves from HIV infection. Although there is consensus amongst researchers and policymakers that skills-based work is a necessary component of HIV prevention, it is far from clear which skills are protective and how they can best be acquired. HIV risk reduction is just one among a wide range of outcomes that life skills education is sometimes claimed to achieve. For example, the United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC) has demonstrated the role of life skills education in reducing drug abuse in young people, contributing to HIV prevention by decreasing risky sexual behaviour (UNODC, 2006).

In 2009, Kirby et al. produced an updated version of their 2005 meta-review of HIV and AIDS education interventions (Kirby et al. in UNESCO, 2009). Not only did this piece of research significantly strengthen the evidence base for the positive impact of education on HIV by collecting and combining existing data, it also helped to determine what made a successful intervention. The common characteristics that Kirby identified for effective programmes were divided into curricula development, curricula content and curricula implementation (UNESCO, 2009). Based on his findings Kirby argued that curricula content should have a clear health goal, with consistent messages about that goal and the behaviours associated with it. Activities should also be designed to suit age, culture and sexual experience and be participative in style. Social learning and social cognitive theory was used as a basis in more than half the programmes evaluated by Kirby, highlighting widespread interest in the impact that interpersonal skills or more widely, 'life skills' have on supporting safe sexual behaviour (Kirby et al., 2005). Gordon, who undertook a desk review of literature on sex, relationships and HIV education in schools, and drew from Kirby's findings as well as numerous other published and unpublished sources, identified the need to combine consideration of the facts with discussions of values and intentions that affect behaviour, as well as developing 'inter-personal' skills that support self-efficacy (Gordon, 2007).

Yankah and Aggleton (2008) reviewed 19 evaluations of life-skills programmes for HIV prevention. In order to be included in the review, the evaluation had to include a comparison group, consist of more than one educational session and have a follow-up

period of a minimum of four weeks. Although most of the studies reported positive outcomes, according to the authors, very few were able to show specific positive effects on sexual behaviour, especially for those young people who were already sexually experienced. In the few studies where behaviour change was achieved, change was often restricted to specific subgroups (for example, young men who had never had sex). The authors warn against using the term 'life skills' to incorporate all skills-based and participatory approaches to HIV prevention and suggest that more work is needed to identify which skills-focused approaches work best in which contexts, and with whom.

Keselman et al. (2007) tested a programme that related conceptual biological knowledge with critical reasoning skills. The hypothesis was that integrating HIV biology into the curriculum would enable students to reason about realistic situations involving HIV. The results were positive about the impact of the intervention on students' knowledge of HIV and also their ability to apply their knowledge to actual situations. The study does not consider the impact on individual students' behaviour but does suggest ways that biology based HIV education can still be made more relevant to real life.

Considerable research has also been undertaken examining the effectiveness of abstinence-based approaches to sex and HIV education, largely in the US but also in developing countries, notably Uganda (Bruckner and Bearman, 2005; Santelli et al., 2006; Kohler et al., 2008; Boler and Ingham, 2007). In an article published by Kirby (2008) reviewing evaluations of abstinence-based STI and HIV education programmes in the US, he found that only three out of nine programmes had any impact on sexual behaviour, in contrast to more comprehensive programmes where two-thirds were shown to have an impact. Based on this, the paper argues that abstinence programmes have little evidence to support their widespread replication (Kirby, 2008). A systematic review of all relevant studies published in 2007 concluded as follows: "Evidence does not indicate that abstinence-only interventions effectively decrease or exacerbate HIV risk among participants in high-income countries; trials suggest that the programs are ineffective" (Underhill et al., 2007). The authors also noted, however, that there is little robust data available and that, as most reviews have been undertaken in the US, the ability to generalize from these findings may be limited. An article by Lloyd (2007) argues that an over-emphasis on 'abstinence' reduces the effectiveness of HIV and AIDS education, as increased knowledge of HIV and AIDS will not necessarily change young people's behaviour because it does not help them to distinguish between levels of risk in their behaviour and make choices accordingly (Lloyd, 2007).

Kabiru and Ezeh's (2007) study of factors associated with sexual abstinence notes that, despite a large amount of research into correlates of sexual activity, relatively little focuses on the characteristics of young people who choose to abstain from sex. Differences emerged for reasons of abstinence between primary abstainers (those who had never had sex) and secondary abstainers (who had sex in the past but had been abstinent for at least a year). Primary abstainers were more likely to identify 'value-based' reasons, such as waiting for marriage, in contrast to secondary abstainers who more frequented chose abstinence as a protective measure against STI or HIV infection. As a result, they recommended that prior sexual experiences and contextual circumstances should be taken into account when developing abstinence programmes.

Masters et al. (2008) undertook a study in the US to ascertain the relation between attitudes to abstinence and sex and subsequent behaviour. It found that positive attitudes to abstinence led to a decreased chance of students engaging in sex within six months, with the reverse being true for those with positive attitudes to sex. Students with intentions of staying abstinent had reduced odds of engaging in sex at 12 months after the intervention. Interestingly, there was a stronger link between those who intended to have sex and their actions than those who intended to stay abstinent. According to the author,

this makes abstinence intentions poorer predictors of sexual behaviour than sex intentions. The author suggests that this is because abstinence intentions may be seen as part of a development trajectory that eventually ends in sexual activity (Masters et al., 2008).

Dupas (2009) used results from her study measuring child-bearing amongst teenagers to argue that risk avoidance messages (abstinence) are less effective than risk reduction messages (safe sex) in lowering levels of unprotected sex by participants. There were 28 per cent fewer incidences of childbirth in the year following the intervention for those who were provided with risk reduction messages. Dupas argues that abstinence-only education limits young people's ability to assess risk and choose low-risk options.

Delivery methods and quality

A number of studies consider the impact of quality and consistency of HIV and AIDS education delivery on its effectiveness. A study by James et al. (2006) revealed that the consistency with which a KwaZulu Natal Department of Education life-skills programme in South Africa was delivered had a significant impact on its outcome. Whilst initial findings showed that the programme had failed to produce significant results on students' attitudes to HIV and AIDS and behaviour intentions, this was not the case when the percentage of the course actually completed by students was taken into account. Groups that had completed the full programme showed a range of positive impacts after taking part, including increased perceptions of social support, reduction in negative perceptions about sexual behaviour, decrease in reported sexual activity and increased condom use in the short term. In order to gather these results, James combined findings from the process evaluation with the intervention evaluation results, a method that could be replicated elsewhere.

As discussed in section 1.1.2, there is considerable evidence to suggest that teachers are 'selective' about the HIV and AIDS education they provide to students as a result of negative attitudes to the subject, as well as personal inhibitions. However, no studies within this review look at what impact this has on educational outcomes for students. Likewise, despite assertions in good practice guides that 'child-centred' teaching techniques are more effective (for example, Senderowitz et al, 2006), evidence linking this to increased impact on learning outcomes for HIV and AIDS KAP was not found within this assessment.

Teacher training

According to the UNESCO 2006 report 'HIV and AIDS education: Teacher training and teaching', the two key ways of measuring the effectiveness of teacher training programmes is to explore its impacts on both teachers' and students' behaviours (UNESCO, 2006). Despite this, evidence relating to the impact of teacher training on positive HIV education outcomes is not well documented. An evaluation of a teacher training programme on STI and HIV prevention in Zimbabwe by the Zimbabwean Ministry of Higher Education and Technology (Chifunyise et al., 2002) found that, four years after the introduction of the programme, the course succeeded in developing confidence among student teachers to discuss sexuality issues openly, and to teach about them without feeling embarrassed. The course was less successful in developing positive attitudes towards people living with HIV; the majority had negative attitudes toward associating with and assisting colleagues living with HIV. Chao et al. (2007) demonstrated that teachers' estimates of HIV prevalence among students, teachers and community members, and perceived self-risk of infection went up significantly after receiving HIV and AIDS training, but it is not possible to conclude whether this changed their sexual or teaching practices.

A small-scale evaluation of an intensive HIV and AIDS teacher training programme in South Africa found that, despite increased confidence, knowledge from the course was not well retained by the participants (Ahmed, 2006). It also found that participants did not feel confident in replicating the group-based participative teaching approach in their classrooms, partly due to the large class sizes making small group work difficult to manage. Concerns about teaching about condom use were not sufficiently addressed and teachers remained concerned that teaching safe sex would be construed as condoning sexual activity by students. The conclusion was that, due to the complexity of issues being addressed and attitudes related to HIV and AIDS education, short bursts of training are not adequate. Instead it needs to be made part of ongoing professional development and integrated into pre- and in-service training.

Duflo et al.'s background paper to the 2007 World Development Report attempts to capture the impact of teacher training in the HIV and AIDS curriculum in western Kenya on the incidence of teenage pregnancy, as well as on knowledge, attitudes and behaviours related to HIV and AIDS (Duflo et al., 2006). In this trial, the impact of teacher training was shown to have had little impact on students' knowledge and self-reported sexual activity and condom use, or on teenage child-bearing. However, it did increase students' tolerance' towards people living with HIV and girls exposed to the programme were more likely to be married to the fathers of their children (Duflo et al., 2006, p. 4). This suggests that more research is needed into how teacher training can be made more effective.

Jeffrey (2009) undertook a study regarding the impact of teacher training for university science and engineering teachers on the levels of integration and mainstreaming of HIV and AIDS into university courses. Universities from four sub-Saharan African countries were included, namely Botswana, Ghana, Kenya, Rwanda, with the majority of universities coming from Kenya. The analysis suggests that the training helped to identify 'entry points' for integrating HIV into the areas of engineering, mathematics, biology, chemistry and physical science lectures, and increased awareness of the importance of doing so. The report provides a list of training-related impacts but does not support them with evidence, thus weakening its argument. It states presence of HIV and AIDS common teaching units, VCT services, integration of HIV in research initiatives within the universities but does not make clear whether these were established prior to, or following, the training. Therefore, it is not clear if it was the presence of these services that supported the integration of HIV teaching, or if the training of teachers has had a broader impact on the number of available related initiatives.

An evaluation of the personal and environmental factors influencing the delivery of HIV and AIDS education in secondary schools in Cape Town, South Africa, by Mathews et al. (2006) is sceptical of the impact of teacher training on improved delivery when used in isolation of other support measures. Respondents in the study identified the value and importance of interventions that go beyond teacher training to improve school functioning and climate. For example, a school HIV and AIDS policy, a climate of equity and fairness, and good school/community relations were considered as critical (Mathews et al., 2006).

The UNESCO-led UNAIDS initiative, EDUCAIDS, has identified that in particular more research is needed to determine the long-term impact of teacher education programmes with relation to approaches and modes of delivery, effect of refresher courses and indicators to monitor and evaluate education programmes on HIV and AIDS (UNESCO, 2008b).

1.2.3 HIV KAP focused interventions through informal education

This section will address literature addressing HIV and AIDS education interventions taking place outside formal education settings. This category is more challenging to define

as non-formal education can take many forms; for example, a study of non-formal education in Nigeria identified 16 different types (Odukoya et al., 2006). This section will briefly consider the availability of evidence before looking at what has been found in relation to peer education interventions and success in using media and entertainment based education.

While non-formal approaches to education are often included as appropriate strategies for reaching marginalized and out-of-school children and young people (UNAIDS IATT, 2009), evidence substantiating its impact on KAP relating to HIV and AIDS is less prevalent. The broad range of activities and target groups it covers pose significant challenges for researchers looking to assess impacts and compare evaluations for success criteria. Odukoya (2006) provides case studies of three projects in Nigeria that show evidence of improved knowledge, attitudes and behaviour of participants, but these have not been tested with the rigour of the studies presented in previous sections. Di Noia and Schinke (2007) provided a rigorous evaluation of an early adolescent girl-focused. non-formal programme in New York called 'Keepin' it safe'. It showed that the programme increased knowledge and had a positive effect on 'perceived efficacy' and use of condoms, abstinence and sexual assertiveness. However, a more recent report by the Association for the Development of Education in Africa (ADEA), which looks at HIV education in a post-primary setting, notes that the absence of published data makes it hard to draw conclusions as to the effectiveness of such programmes on protecting learners and staff from HIV infection, or in facilitating access to care and support for those who are infected or affected by HIV and AIDS (Allemano and Nzioka, 2008).

Peer education

Peer education is recognized as one 'entry point' for HIV education by the EDUCAIDS Framework for Action (UNESCO, 2008a) and represents one area of non-formal education where attempts to formally document evidence of impact have been made. Adamchak's Youthnet publication 'Youth peer education in reproductive health and HIV/AIDS' (2006) contains a review by Maticka-Tyndale of 34 peer education evaluations. Results from the review highlight the success of the projects in reaching large numbers of young people (often marginalized and vulnerable) and in connecting young people to services. Some had an impact on behaviour change in relation to condom use and number of sexual partners but none on abstinence (Maticka-Tyndale in Adamchak, 2006). Challenges put forward in the review include: the maintenance of networks and costs associated with peer education; recruitment and retention and motivation of peer educators; the lack of training; the lack of skills for challenging norms and encouraging critical thinking; lack of skills in averting stigma when discussing sensitive topics; isolating nature of role (peer educators may be seen as favoured by teachers/programme staff); and sustainability when based on volunteerism.

A more recent review of evaluations of peer education programmes by Kim and Free (2008) has built on Harden's 1999 review of the effectiveness and appropriateness of peer-delivered interventions for sexual health. Only 13 articles (covering geographical regions of Africa (3), Europe and North America (9) and Latin America (1)) met the criteria of including appropriate comparison groups, pre- and post-test intervention data and reported all outcomes. Overall, the researchers felt that these reviews did not provide convincing evidence that peer-led education improves sexual outcomes for adolescents, although most did have a positive effect on measures of knowledge, attitudes and intentions. The article concluded that lack of process evaluations made it harder to assess why the jump between the theoretical effectiveness of peer education and the practice had not yet been successful (*ibid*.).

Huang et al. (2008) examined a peer education scheme in China conducted with senior high school students. It explored its impacts on knowledge, behaviour, intentions and attitudes towards PLHIV and towards premarital/extramarital affairs. Knowledge in the intervention groups increased significantly compared to the control groups (which continued with normal classes led by health teachers). However, attitudes towards preand extra-marital sexual relations did not alter. Marked changes to behaviour intentions were also found, with increased levels of intended abstinence and contraceptive use. The study does not detail the process of the intervention but finds a relationship between the size of the group and impact, with participants in smaller groups showing greater changes in knowledge, attitudes and behaviour intention. Another study by Merakou and Kourea-Kremastinou (2006) tested the effectiveness of a peer education model being used in schools in Athens, Greece. It found that students in the intervention group were slightly empowered with regards to taking personal responsibility and adopting safer sexual behaviour practices. Discriminatory attitudes towards certain groups (for example, drug users, men who have sex with men and HIV-positive people), as well as attitudes to condoms, remained unchanged.

Campbell and McPhail (2002) try to address the processes and mechanisms behind successful peer education schemes. They provide a theoretical framework based on social identity, empowerment and critical consciousness (both in terms of emotional as well as cognitive and intellectual empowerment) and social capital. They argue that it is important that peer education schemes are based on a theoretical framework in order to be successful.

Lesko (2007) provides an alternative commentary on a high-profile peer education scheme in South Africa called Love Life. Her review focuses on the peer educators who are aged 18–25 years. The study draws on in-depth interviews with 20 of the peer educators to consider the impact of the programme on them and their feelings towards it. It discusses in some depth the conflicts in constructions of sexuality and ideas of 'good' and 'bad' youth and how this interplays with the success of the programme. She also argues that evaluations of peer education schemes need to be better at taking into account issues of gender and power relations.

Media and entertainment education

The role of media and entertainment education as a non-formal delivery method is receiving increasing attention as an engaging and successful method of passing on HIV prevention messages. As referred to earlier, Jacob et al.'s article, which presents the views of young people in Uganda, revealed strong positive reactions from the respondents for the potential of non-formal methods such as mass media, drama, youth groups, parent-teacher associations and music for helping students learn about HIV (Jacob et al, 2007). ActionAid's report also highlighted the role of media as a trusted source of HIV information (Boler, 2003a) and Bankole et al. (2008) found that exposure to mass media was an important predictor of consistent condom use among adolescents surveyed in Burkina Faso, Ghana, Malawi and Uganda.

A number of studies considered here attempt to assess the impact that media and entertainment education have on prevention indicators. However, due to the differences in the nature of the interventions they are assessing (from global media campaigns to community based drama schemes), an overall picture of their impact is not clear.

Do (2006) provides an evaluation of a 13-week television drama broadcast in the low HIV prevalence setting of Bangladesh, measuring increases in HIV health knowledge and visits to health clinics. The results indicated that there was a positive relationship between viewing the show and increased HIV and AIDS awareness, use of contraceptives

and, amongst married men and women, increased visits to health clinics. Geary (2007 and 2008) also looked at the impact of televised information on HIV and AIDS, specifically the MTV 'Staying Alive' campaign targeting a global youth audience. Feedback gathered through focus group discussions held in Nepal, Brazil, Kenya and Senegal demonstrated the potential of the documentary format in encouraging empathy and positive attitudes amongst viewers. Other impacts identified included increased interpersonal communication on the issues raised by the public service announcements, particularly with teachers and sexual partners. The author concludes that, although the individual impact is small, the large numbers reached led to a good cost-benefit compared to other national communication campaigns.

Adamchak's 2008 evaluation of the Ugandan Straight Talk youth media initiative, which measured reported exposure of young people to a number of products, amongst other things, found that the radio broadcasts were the most popular product followed by the newspapers. Based on an adolescent household survey in six districts in Uganda, it found that greater knowledge of HIV and protective behaviours were related to greater exposure to the products. Adolescents exposed to two products were 2.15 times more likely to score higher on knowledge indexes than unexposed youth, and those who had been exposed to all three products were 2.72 times more likely to be better informed than unexposed counterparts. It did, however, also reveal that there was still considerable room for improvement in the level of knowledge of adolescent males and females.

In South Africa, Middelkoop et al. (2006) recorded a significant impact on VCT uptake in a community where a drama-based intervention took place focusing on tackling misconceptions and encouraging self-referral for VCT. Demand for VCT in the two control communities rose at a rate comparable to before the intervention (17 per cent), whereas in the intervention community there was a 172 per cent rise in self-referrals. It is not clear, however, how sustainable these results are, or the sustainability of the type of intervention itself.

Glik (2002) looked at 51 youth performing arts and theatre prevention programmes in the US in order to define their characteristics, distinguishing them from other forms of health education in order to help evaluate them more systematically. The article highlights that formal evaluation and impact assessment within the programmes were almost non-existent, especially when considering the impacts of the programmes on participating youth (youth performers); instead the programmes relied on audience reactions as monitors of success.

1.3 School-related risks and underlying vulnerabilities

This study did not explore this theme fully due to its potential breadth and since it is largely captured in the wider literature on gender, poverty and vulnerability. However, it was included in the study because of the potential role of schools perceived in addressing underlying vulnerabilities.

There is considerable evidence linking sexual violence and HIV transmission, thus making women more susceptible to contracting HIV (for example, ActionAid, 2004; Andersson et al., 2004). Research into levels of violence in schools has revealed them to be environments where gender-based violence is taking place on an alarming scale (Mirsky, 2003; ActionAid, 2004; Abrahams et al., 2006; Andersson et al., 2004; Burton, 2005). Burton's review of violence in schools in Malawi showed a third of students reported that teachers in their school demanded sex in exchange for good grades. Research by Plan International in Togo also revealed that sex is expected in exchange for grades (Plan, 2006). However, none of these studies provide direct causal evidence between HIV prevalence and violence in schools.

Research by ActionAid conducted in more than ten countries in Africa and Asia found that the violence faced in and around schools included: sexual harassment in the school environment; corporal punishment and public shaming by school authorities and teachers; patriarchal practices, cultures and traditions, such as early marriage; the exclusion of married and/or pregnant girls and young women; fear of and actual violence on the route to school; poverty leading to vulnerability to trafficking and transactional sex, especially with older men; and excessive household burdens and child labour. This demonstrates the wide range of types of violence that are seen to be significant factors in forcing girls out of the education system (ActionAid, 2007).

Mirsky (2003) presents findings drawn from research from around the world in her review of sexual violence in the education sector, and argues that, whilst there is evidence that sexual violence from harassment through to rape does take place in the education sector, it remains an unaddressed problem. Many of the reports reviewed note high levels of acceptance by both men and women of gender-based and sexual violence due to cultural gender roles and norms (ActionAid, 2004; ActionAid 2007; Mirsky, 2003; Plan, 2006). Mirsky (2003) argues that there is significant 'under-reporting' of violence, due in part to the problem of women believing it to be 'normal', but also because talking about it may lead to 'harm or shame'. Bhana's (2007) qualitative study looking at male teachers' attitudes to gender-based violence in KwaZulu Natal, South Africa, also highlights the cultural norms associated with gender-based violence (GBV). Morrell (2003) considers the issue of 'silence' in relation to HIV and gender relations in schools and uses a theoretical discussion of the nature of silence and its relationship to power and violence to analyse responses by South African students to questions about their lives and relationships.

Other risks associated with schools relate to the need to have adequate water and sanitation facilities to promote good health and hygiene. This is seen as being especially important for children living with HIV, who are more vulnerable to infections that cause diarrhoea. Separate toilets for girls and boys and for teachers and pupils are also important to reduce the risk of sexual harassment of girls and to address girls' specific needs. Such facilities can enable girls in particular to stay in school, reducing the likelihood that they drop out of school and the associated risks of HIV infection. The link between girls' vulnerability and inadequate sanitation at schools is made by Abrahams et al. (2006), in their review of the 'intersections of sanitation and sexual coercion and girls' safety in schools'. They conclude that poor level of sanitation of toilets means that both their use and avoidance put girls at risk.

Having identified in section 1.1.4 a number of studies that establish the relationship between schools and underlying vulnerabilities, this section looks at studies documenting interventions or school-based approaches to addressing these vulnerabilities. As in the previous section, much of the research/many of the studies on this theme is/are not specifically focused on HIV and AIDS, but take a holistic approach to vulnerability, where HIV risk represents just one potential negative cause and outcome of vulnerability. Some of the issues discussed here are closely related to those discussed in sections 2.1 and 2.2.

Gordon (2007) highlights that, while an HIV-focused curriculum may help to reduce risks, it does not necessarily address the underlying causes of vulnerabilities. Most programmes he reviewed focused on eliminating risk (teaching abstinence) or reducing risk (promoting use of condoms, reducing numbers of partners); only a few programmes tried to address vulnerability through considering gender inequality, abuse and violence.

30

³ The inter-agency initiative Focusing Resources on Effective School Health (FRESH) promotes healthy and safe schools as a way of ensuring better health and learning outcomes for children. Its framework has four components including: school health policies; water, sanitation and the environment; skill-based health education; and school-based health resources. (Retrieved 17 September 2008 from <a href="http://portal.unesco.org/education/en/ev.php-urll_urll_based_health_nesco.org/education/en/ev.php-urll_urll_based_health_nesco.org/education/en/ev.php-urll_urll_based_health_nesco.org/education/en/ev.php-urll_urll_based_health_nesco.org/education/en/ev.php-urll_urll_based_health_nesco.org/education/en/ev.php-urll_urll_based_health_nesco.org/education/en/ev.php-urll_urll_based_health_nesco.org/education/en/ev.php-urll_urll_based_health_nesco.org/education/en/ev.php-urll_urll_based_health_nesco.org/education/en/ev.php-urll_urll_based_health_nesco.org/education/en/ev.php-urll_urll_based_health_nesco.org/education/en/ev.php-url

Plummer's recent study into the gap between HIV awareness and safety in the Caribbean strongly emphasized the influence of gender stereotypes on promoting risky behaviours, particularly in young men (Plummer, 2008). While his report does not discuss the role of formal education in challenging these gender roles, it does draw attention to the importance of peer influence, which may be of relevance when considering potential effectiveness of peer education methods. However, Plummer (2008) argues that, in the face of powerful socially embedded practices, it is insufficient to rely on an individualistic approach to behaviour change, which assumes behaviour choices are rational. Effective prevention requires change at a deeper, social level that addresses the influences over people's choices.

However, the role of schools in shaping behaviours is strongly made by various authors. For example, Leach (2003) argues that schools are guilty of perpetuating the socialization of violence if they do not take vigorous action to stamp out violence and also to promote 'constructive adolescent relationships'. ActionAid's 'Making the grade' provides a model for national policy on preventing, managing and eliminating violence against girls in schools, which includes a consideration of the roles and responsibilities of a variety of stakeholders, as well as the activities that need to be undertaken to provide a comprehensive response (ActionAid, 2007). EFAIDS partners (Education International, Education Development Center (EDC) and WHO) have developed a toolkit for educator unions to help them challenge and change negative gender stereotyping and gender inequalities in all aspects of learning institutions and to promote equal opportunities for female and male learners (Pulizi and Rosenblum, 2007). Bhana (2007) and Clarke (2008) both make the point that teachers do not exist outside cultural norms, and that it is therefore unrealistic to hold them responsible for challenging powerful gender stereotypes.

While there are a number of studies that consider the role of schools in tackling underlying vulnerabilities, few provide evidence of its impact on HIV prevention by documenting the success of specific schemes or approaches. Fiscian's (2009) evaluation of an in-school HIV education programme for girls in Ghana draws out some of the challenges of trying to change individual behaviour as well as addressing underlying causes of vulnerability to HIV. Through the project needs assessment, the issue of young girls having 'sugar daddies' was highlighted as a key challenge for HIV prevention, fuelled by lack of knowledge of risks, and underlying issues of poverty and lack of employment opportunities for females. Although the programme had a positive impact on the participants' knowledge of risks and self-efficacy, the girls still felt that they needed the sugar daddies to fulfill their need for money. Attempts to address this through skills training for micro-enterprise were less successful due to limited opportunities to put these skills into practice.

Focus 2. Education and HIV and AIDS mitigation

As identified in the IATT on Education Strategic Approach publication, the education system also has a mitigation role to play in relation to the impacts of HIV and AIDS (UNAIDS IATT on Education, 2009). According to Kelly in 2000, the relationship between education and HIV mitigation had not been developed to the extent that education for prevention had, but there was interest in schools as sources of care and support for both students and teachers (Kelly, 2000). This section will therefore start by presenting the approaches being suggested before looking at what evidence to support them has emerged on this subject since 2000. There is a strong overlap between this section and a later section looking at changing demands on the education sector and individual schools due to the HIV pandemic. Specific interventions are therefore considered here, whereas reports considering more theoretical questions about the changing role of schools, and pointing out the direction of future evidence-based research, will be addressed later.

2.1 Types of intervention

A 2008 UNESCO technical consultation report draws together the main ways in which schools are already playing, or could potentially play, a role in mitigating the impacts of HIV and AIDS. It lists these as follows (UNESCO, 2008c):

- 1) ensuring continuation of education
- 2) providing psychological support to children living with or affected by HIV
- 3) facilitating access to treatment (through education about access and treatment regimes)
- 4) facilitating home-based care (teachers and students providing outreach support to the community)
- 5) responding to basic needs (for example, through school feeding programmes, school gardens)
- 6) developing livelihoods skills to support the security of children's future livelihoods
- 7) taking universal precautions (policies and procedures that promote safety and prevent injury at school).

This report only includes countries in SSA where HIV prevalence is at a level where such extensive support by schools is required. As the report highlights, this may not be appropriate in lower prevalence settings.

The role of schools in supporting students and teachers who are HIV-positive is not strongly addressed in the literature reviewed, beyond inclusion in policy recommendations and frameworks for action. Two UNESCO technical consultation reports – 'Supporting HIV-positive teachers in East and Southern Africa' (UNESCO and EI, 2006) and 'School-centred HIV and AIDS care and support in Southern Africa' (UNESCO, 2007) – review a range of programmes to identify good practices in relation to psychosocial support, treatment education and greater involvement of HIV-positive teachers and learners in the programmes. They also highlight major gaps in knowledge, such as the need to identify the impact on teachers living with HIV. In 2007, the IATT on Education published a briefing paper on 'Teachers living with HIV' highlighting the fact that stigma and discrimination against teachers with HIV has reduced the effectiveness and documentation of the response to their needs, and a comprehensive response is required to address this (UNESCO, 2008b). Teachers' unions are identified as having a significant role to play in

this, but have so far been limited in their scope for response (UNESCO, 2008b; EI, EDC and WHO, 2007; UNESCO and EI, 2006).

In 2005, UNESCO and WHO published a report based on the outcomes of a technical consultation on treatment education, which states that treatment education is the 'bridge' between treatment provision and the preparation and involvement of communities for a comprehensive HIV and AIDS response. It should therefore be seen as an integral component of HIV and AIDS planning rather than a new initiative, and should be integrated into wider HIV and AIDS education (UNESCO and WHO, 2006). The IATT on Education also published a report on this theme (UNAIDS, 2006d), exploring some of the main issues in the definition of treatment education, signalling ways that the education sector can play a role along with others engaged in efforts to achieve universal access to prevention, treatment, and care, and considering some key strategies for implementation.

The World Bank (2006) highlights the fact that the intersectoral nature of barriers faced by orphans and vulnerable children (OVC) in terms of accessing education poses a significant challenge to the education system. Bennell (2005) identifies six priority areas for OVC to be addressed by schools: identification and referral and monitoring; feeding; pastoral care and counselling; financial assistance; involvement of guardians and caregivers; support for children living with AIDS.

These reports and studies establish an ambitious role for schools to play in mitigating the impacts of HIV and AIDS on learners, in particular OVCs. However, far fewer studies capture the reality of this provision. The studies referred to below go some towards building a picture of evidence for how far this vision is being met within an African context.

In 2007, the Association of African Universities (AAU) produced a set of case studies documenting best practice in the response of African universities to HIV. While much of the focus was on activities related to prevention, attention too was given to examples of universities' support for students living with HIV, access to VCT and treatment education. It found that uptake of ARV treatment at higher education based centres, where available, was still low. One recommendation for this was opening out services to the communities in which they are based. It also highlighted that, while much progress has been made through the first generation of responses, stigma is still a considerable problem affecting the confidence of PLHIV in seeking support.

A recently published report by UNESCO presents lessons from Namibia and Tanzania on supporting educational needs of HIV-positive learners. The study was based on key informant interviews and focus group discussions held with adults from health, education and social service sectors, HIV-positive learners and youth (including some orphans). The findings show wide gaps between policies and frameworks in place to support HIV-positive learners and the experiences of learners. Stigma was also raised here as a matter of high concern, where it was considered to be greatly affecting the national response to HIV in every way. Training for teachers in counselling, treatment and referrals was recommended, as was the establishment of child-friendly services located near schools. While this study referred to interventions and projects observed by researchers, details of what these involved or indications of their success levels were not provided beyond the very general.

A study by Robson (2007) looked at the impact of HIV and AIDS on the education of affected children in high prevalence districts in Zambia. Ninety-two per cent of teachers interviewed for this study felt that they should be trained in pastoral care to be able to support orphans. Sixty-five per cent felt that the Zambian National AIDS policy does not adequately address the complex role that schools play in relation to supporting children affected by HIV and mitigating impacts. The study also revealed that many schools and

non-governmental organizations (NGOs) engage in unofficial support and monitoring activities, such as provision of food and clothes, completion of orphans' registers and soliciting for bursaries.

One identified strategy for strengthening schools' response to HIV is through increasing its links with community services. Luginaah et al. (2007) have looked at the situation in Kenya and the role of schools there as 'community based organisations (CBOs)' as part of a much broader programme. This research used a quantitative and qualitative approach involving 163 schools and found that 49 per cent of schools already took on activities beyond the day-to-day running of the school. These provisions included day-nursery care, support for orphans or widows, farming, income generation, agroforestry, water and sanitation projects, animal husbandry and HIV and AIDS education campaigns. HIV-related activities dominated, both in schools participating in the HIV project the research was related to and in the control schools. An identified challenge to schools implementing activities was increasing the involvement of the government in running schools. For example, the initiative for free primary education has reduced schools' capacity to undertake additional activities. In addition, due to the traditional view of schools as educational providers, they do not have access to capacity building or project funding support that is available to CBOs.

Mulera (2005) conducted a study in Malawi to look at ways that schools and communities could strengthen links in their response to HIV. This research highlighted the potential strengths when stakeholders in the community are linked up to school initiatives. One example was of parents and community members playing a role in life skills education, through counselling roles and peer support amongst teachers.

2.2 Evidence of impact

Although the potential for schools to be involved in mitigating the impacts of HIV and AIDS is widely considered, there is yet to be a strong body of evidence that supports the effectiveness of this approach. A recent study by the Quality Assurance Project et al. (2008), reviewing evidence for programming for children affected by HIV in low-prevalence and concentrated epidemic situations, found that few interventions proposed to alleviate problems or remove barriers to education had been properly evaluated.

School feeding is one area where information is more readily available, although even here the relationship between school feeding and HIV and AIDS mitigation is made as part of wider goals, such as reducing gender disparity and meeting the Millennium Development Goals (MDGs) of increasing school attendance. The 2004 Global School Feeding Report identifies its potential to mitigate the impact of HIV and AIDS by helping to keep students healthy and active, thereby slowing the progression of HIV, as well as reducing the need for students to engage in 'survival sex' and expose themselves to the associated risks (WFP, 2004b). Take-home rations, as an addition to school feeding, have recently been looked at by Edstrom in Malawi as a way of increasing support for vulnerable children, their carers and other household members. This has had positive results on reducing gender disparities. He raises the question of effective targeting, suggesting that a focus on all OVC, as opposed to targeting particularly vulnerable groups within the group 'girls' and 'double orphan boys', would be more effective (Edstrom, 2008). UNESCO's 2008 study on HIV-positive learners includes sustainable feeding programmes as a 'non-negotiable element of any comprehensive response' due to the critical role of nutrition in support of antiretroviral treatment.

Programmes that distribute food to communities can, according to the WFP, improve children's nutrition, as well as providing an entry point for community education about HIV and AIDS. The WFP has produced practical guidelines for integrating HIV

awareness and prevention education into school feeding programmes, developed in partnerships with governments, UN agencies and civil society partners (WFP, 2004b).

Focus 3. Impact of HIV and AIDS on demand and supply of education

Considerable attention has been given by various authors to estimating the impact that HIV has had and will continue to have on the functioning of education systems (Risley, 2007; Kelly, 2000; Grant et al., 2004). Kelly (2000) provided a comprehensive review of the various ways in which the education system will be affected by HIV by looking at the impact on children, teachers, curricula content, organization of schools, role of education, and planning and management. He argues that the 'person-intensive' nature of the education system makes it more vulnerable to the disruptive impacts of HIV and AIDS. It is not, however, just a matter of personnel loss. Systems are disrupted, with 'bewilderment' and 'uncertainty' leading to 'chaotic conditions' and reactive responses that do not adequately reflect reality (*ibid.*, p. 44). The UNAIDS IATT on Education report on 'Quality education and HIV and AIDS' argues that education systems 'can and must change their operations in relation to HIV and AIDS', if they are to respond to the changing demands of the students and communities, as well as the educators themselves (UNAIDS, 2006b). This section, therefore, explores the impact that HIV and AIDS has had on the demand for education on the one hand, and the supply on the other hand.

3.1 Demand for education

Demand for education can be understood from two perspectives, both by the number of people wishing to access it, but also by the role it is being required to play. Changing demands for education's role to prevent and mitigate the impacts of HIV have been broadly covered in the previous section, so the focus here will be on evidence regarding student enrolment, attendance and success rates.⁴

3.1.1 Students: enrolment, attendance and success rates

In 2007, the number of orphans attributed to AIDS in sub-Saharan Africa alone was estimated to be 12.1 million (UNAIDS et al, 2008). Several studies in Africa have demonstrated that children who are orphaned are significantly less likely to be enrolled in school than non-orphans, and they tend to progress more slowly when they are enrolled (Case et al., 2004; Case and Ardington, 2006; Evans and Miguel, 2007). Kelly (2000) argues that this changing demographic is not only taxing the coping strategies of families and communities but the education system as well, which must respond to their needs. There are a number of studies that try to establish the number of orphans and the reasons for their reduced participation in education, but the results vary. Some find a strong correlation between orphanhood and reduced participation in education.

-

⁴ Orphans are differentiated from other vulnerable children because they have particular psycho-social needs due to grief and loss of psychological and material support. 'Children on the brink' (UNICEF, UNAIDS, USAID, 2004) defines orphans as having lost either one or both parents; elsewhere distinctions are made between maternal and paternal orphans (Boler and Carroll, 2005b). 'Vulnerable children' are considered to be "children whose safety, well being and development are, for various reasons, threatened" (Holzmann and Jorgensen cited in IATT on Education, 2004, p. 13). The relevance of distinguishing children as 'vulnerable' is however questioned in high prevalence HIV regions where all children have already been affected by the epidemic (Boler and Carroll, 2005b). The category is also considered problematic for its potential to increase associated stigma and discrimination experienced by children labelled in this way (Landis, 2002; ActionAid, 2004). HIV-positive learners are sometimes subsumed into the OVC group, which can help reduce the level of stigma and discrimination they otherwise experience (Badcock-Walters, forthcoming).

The 2002 'Children on the brink' report refers to UNICEF research in 20 SSA countries showing that children aged 5–14 years who have been orphaned were less likely to be in school and more likely to be working more than a 40-hour week than those with both parents still alive (UNICEF, UNAIDS and USAID, 2002). Robson (2007) used focus group discussions with teachers and students to establish what the impact of HIV and AIDS had been on basic education and found that orphans were most likely to drop out due to increased economic pressures, change in family structure, responsibilities to care for sick and elderly relatives or siblings, and loss of parental guidance. She also found that Grades 8 and 9 (which are not supported by the Zambian Government Free Basic Education scheme) saw greater drop-outs of members of child-headed-households where costs become too great.

Ainsworth et al. (2005), who studied the impact of parents' death and orphan status on primary school attendance, found that there was no evidence that children aged 7–14 dropped out of school due to parental death. However, the death of a parent did significantly affect attendance, with hours of school attended in the time proceeding and following a parental death much lower than normal. Bennell (2005) argues that the current and future projections of orphan populations are overestimates and that the impact on educational attainment due to losing parents is likely to be less than previously thought. However, he argues that there is a need for greater contextualization of the impact of orphans on education and that there is still much to be done in order to mitigate the impact of the epidemic on these children.

Landis' report for the WFP identifies the following challenges faced by OVC as being detrimental to their ability to access or sustain education (Landis, 2002):

- Differential treatment of OVC as a result of stigma and discrimination manifests in ways such as being denied access to food, adequate shelter, health care and education; forced to work harder or longer hours; subject to physical or emotional abuse.
- 2) Increased workload of OVC as a result of caring for sick household members, or having to make up lost income by undertaking productive work (a factor that impacts disproportionately on girls).
- 3) Moving away from home to live with relatives temporarily or for longer periods reduces the likelihood of enrolling in or maintaining attendance at school.
- 4) Some children who have lost both parents and have no relatives to support them take on head of household responsibilities, which means a heavy responsibility for providing for younger siblings and very little money for education.
- 5) Children who live on the street are particularly vulnerable to abuse; lack of security and other basic necessities of life make formal education impossible to attend.

Grant (2008) did not look at the relationship between OVC status and school enrolment but on the impact of parents' knowledge and attitudes to their own personal health risk on sending children to school. It provides an interesting alternative approach to the question of changing demand. Trying to disprove Cohen and Montgomery's hypothesis that health and survival uncertainty would reduce parents' willingness to invest in children's education, Grant's evidence, based on data from a longitudinal study, suggests that parents with concrete information about future or anticipated health shocks act more altruistically towards children in relation to their schooling.

Boler and Carroll (2005b) are critical of the fact that nearly all research relating to the impact of education for OVC focuses on the indicator of enrolment, failing to establish

a wider picture of impact on progression through variables such as "repetition, highest grade completion, learning outcomes, gendered equity and inclusivity of education" (ActionAid, 2004).⁵

3.2 Supply of education

Evidence on attrition and mortality rates amongst teachers is presented in this section, followed by a discussion on the impact of HIV and AIDS more generally on education systems and management.

3.2.1 Teachers: attrition and mortality rates

The impact of HIV and AIDS on teachers' is a key area of concern, as this has the potential to reduce the supply of education significantly, especially in countries where availability of qualified teachers is already a problem. Attempts to map the situation have not yet been conclusive, in part due to the complexity of factors involved and the range of contexts being considered. This section will present first what type of data is currently being used to assess the situation and what some of the problems are. It will then present what is being said about the impact of HIV on teachers and the relationship between teachers and HIV risk.

Boler's paper (2003b) argues that research is undermined by lack of quality data and adequate contextualization supporting and explaining findings. Her report identifies and critiques a number of different methods by which the impact of HIV and AIDS on teachers is assessed. Education personnel records and Education Management Information Systems (EMIS) statistics, as well as school-based surveys, are used largely to establish mortality rates. The EMIS in many countries is poorly maintained, making data unreliable and limited in the information it provides. This problem is discussed further in articles by Buss and Patel, who advocate for a more robust alternative, the District Education Management Information System (DEMIS), which allows for much more nuanced information, such as month-by-month absenteeism information (Buss and Patel, 2006; Badcock-Walters et al., 2002). It is noted that school surveys also used for mortality estimations are not always suitable for generalizations due to localized contexts where mortality rates often differ region by region. As well as mortality rates, HIV prevalence rates are also used to estimate impact, but these are weakened by low teacher sample numbers, lack of information about the nature of the infection and how and when its impact will be felt. Modelling of future impact is the main method used for service planning, and models such as the Ed-Sida model are rigorous in their approach. However, Boler still argues that, due to the limited robust input available, data needs to be strongly contextualized (Boler, 2003).

The challenge of adequate data is highlighted by many authors in their articles; both Bennell and Grant highlight the lack of good data available linking teachers' attrition rates with HIV and AIDS, or on the impact of HIV and AIDS on absenteeism (Bennell, 2003; Grant et al., 2004). The problem of inadequate data collection occurs at school, regional and national levels and tends to be worse in high-prevalence countries (Boler, 2003b). UNESCO (2006) reveals that the universities included in their study are not collecting data on teacher deaths related to AIDS and they are also not conducting rigorous impact assessments to understand the problem they are facing. The article by Buss on mitigating the impact of HIV on sub-Saharan African education systems also

⁵ For examples of research focusing on enrolment see: Ainsworth and Filmer, 2006; Bennell, 2005; Case and Ardington, 2006; Fortson, 2007 and Guarcello et al., 2004.

argues that, without HIV friendly workplaces free of stigma and discrimination, accurate data will not be collected (Buss, 2006).

Regions with the highest HIV prevalence rates have unsurprisingly received the most attention for impact assessment: Southern and Eastern Africa, and to a lesser extent the Caribbean. Bennell's 2002 analysis of available data on the impact of the AIDS epidemic on schooling in SSA (focusing on Botswana, Malawi and Uganda) reveals that teacher mortality rates are lower than previously estimated and in some countries there is a downward trend (Bennell et al., 2002; Bennell, 2006b). The research by Badcock-Walters et al. (2003) into teacher mortality in KwaZulu Natal in South Africa, however, reveals that teachers' deaths peak at an age below anticipated life expectancy without AIDS, and that teachers are dying at three times the rate of their peers in the general population without AIDS. From this, he argues that there is 'substantial and measurable impact' on the education systems. As well as mortality, absenteeism is also a factor in reducing the supply of quality education by increasing student-teacher ratios for covering teachers. In Zambia, Robson et al. (2007b) found that this may mean anything from one teacher to every 50 and 120 pupils. Risley's reports (2009) on Rwanda and Kenya also predict a widening gap between the Education for All (EFA) goal of a 1:40 teacher-student ratio and the reality if current levels of ARV therapy and VCT are maintained.

Coombe (2000a) warns that teachers will leave for better paid jobs where the epidemic has left jobs open. In addition teachers' HIV status will affect their motivation and interest in further professional development. Her prediction is that the quality of teachers will reduce as managers, mentors and trainers are lost and inexperienced teachers are promoted to fill their places. Elsewhere it is argued that current analysis does not adequately reveal impacts on 'morale', 'motivation' and 'overall performance', which are other important factors affecting educational quality (Bennell, 2002; Grant et al., 2004). However, Grant also warns that further research on impacts, although 'desirable', may be expensive and increase delays in response, whilst not providing significantly new information (*ibid*.).

Theron (2007) undertook a phenomenological qualitative study of health implications of the HIV epidemic on non-HIV positive staff. This was a small study but used in-depth interview techniques and identified the following thematic areas of impact: negative emotional experience; negative spiritual experience; poor sleeping and eating patterns; negative social experience; diminished professional performance. Coping responses were not specifically asked for, but some emerged. These included: increased spiritual faith; access to counselling; talking openly about the epidemic; meaningfulness of educator roles in HIV prevention; being well informed; confronting ill colleagues. The author is keenly aware of limitations of the results and stressors beyond HIV that may be contributing to teachers' responses. Therefore the article does not try to inform systemic policy change due to the size of the results, but does suggest a number of support mechanisms that could be tested. These include life-skills training, support groups, support in undertaking additional roles such as counselling training, as well as addressing stigma to reduce unnecessary fear and related stress.

The increasing level of ARV treatment coverage is one factor that is seen as contributing to lower and decreasing teacher mortality rates (Bennell, 2002; Risley and Bundy, 2007). Risley and Bundy's 2007 report on the impact of HIV and AIDS on the supply of basic education looks specifically at the effect access to ARV treatment has (or could have) on teacher supply and found that, in SSA, achieving universal access to ARV treatment would greatly reduce the scale of the recruitment problem being faced (Risley and Bundy, 2007). Their article compares the situation for SSA with the Caribbean and Greater Mekong Region of Asia and finds that universal access is always beneficial, but the cost-effectiveness varies depending on the nature of the epidemic. In SSA it is cost-

effective on education returns alone. In the Caribbean, benefits to education would pay for access to ART but not VCT. In Asia, where the epidemic is having a lower impact, the cost of testing and treatment is more than the education costs saved. Recent research by Risley (2009) using the Ed-Sida model focusing on Kenya and Rwanda support the findings that scaling up ARV treatment and VCT provision would produce savings to the education sector through reduced absenteeism, as well as lower costs related to death and recruitment. In Rwanda, over 50 per cent of teaching population is under 30 and therefore has a 200 per cent higher risk of HIV prevalence than the general population.

Bennell (2003) tries to establish whether teachers in South Africa are more at risk of contracting HIV than the general population. Socio-demographic factors suggest that teachers will have higher HIV prevalence rates but this is not necessarily related to their job as a teacher or individual risk behaviours. Zungu-Dirwayi et al. (2007) undertook a study into factors affecting HIV prevalence amongst public-school educators in South Africa, looking at the relationship between HIV and gender, race and socio-economic status. Over 20,000 teachers took part in the study, which involved the completion of a questionnaire and specimen testing. There was a significant difference in HIV prevalence between races, with African teachers much more likely to be HIV-positive than their white, coloured or Indian-Asian colleagues. The author noted this reflected the pattern in the wider population and the fact that African teachers are more likely to teach in socio-economically deprived areas, thus increasing their vulnerability. There were higher prevalence rates among younger teachers, with the highest rate in the age group between 25–35 years. Within this age group, female teachers were much more affected.

However, for educators over 50 years old, there was a higher prevalence amongst men. The author linked this to evidence of females' reduced power to negotiate safe sex, having older partners and also gendered income inequalities making more female teachers fall into low education and income groups associated with increased vulnerability. Socio-economic status was inversely related to HIV prevalence with high-income teachers having lower levels of HIV prevalence. Migration was shown to be a factor too, with teachers who had been placed away from their families following the completion of their studies more likely to be HIV-positive.

3.2.2 Education systems and management

In addition to the impact of HIV and AIDS on teachers, another issue commonly raised is the impact of HIV and AIDS on the education system as a whole (Kelly 2000). Allemano (2003) who looks at sub-Saharan Africa and the threat to educational quality that HIV and AIDS poses there, argues that policies focusing on a single factor, such as teacher supply or curricula development, will be insufficient in protecting the system. Instead HIV and AIDS needs to be mainstreamed into strategies designed to promote and protect educational quality.

Others argue that HIV and AIDS is not the only factor undermining the effectiveness of education systems, but it is exacerbating existing weaknesses in systems and should therefore be addressed within a wider context of meeting service delivery challenges (Grant et al., 2004; Badcock-Walters, 2002). Again lack of data is highlighted as an issue (Buss, 2006). Allemano (2008) argues that epidemic information systems are required and Badcock-Walters suggests the potential of monthly information on deaths and absenteeism on the ability of systems to respond in a relevant manner. UNESCO's report on supporting educational needs of HIV-positive learners highlighted the concern that in highly endemic, resource poor, countries such as Nambia and Tanzania, where education systems are already stretched to capacity, anything in addition to 'core business' becomes neglected (UNESCO, 2008d).

Grassly et al. (2003) used part of the Ed-Sida model and developed it for their own needs to estimate the cost of HIV on the Zambia education system. Looking at teacher training costs and funeral costs in relation to rates of retirement, leaving before retirement, HIV infection and death of teachers, projections showed that the costs of \$1.3–3.1 million in 1999, may rise to \$10.6–41.3 million between 1999 and 2010. Considerable reallocation of resources will be needed in order to continue to meet changing demands. For example, teacher training costs will rise by 26 per cent if enough teachers are to be trained to meet the deficit.

Focus 4. Policy responses

1.1 Mainstreaming policy

This section explores the evidence related to how HIV and AIDS has been mainstreamed, first at national/country level within education policy, and secondly within education and workplace policies.

4.1.1 Mainstreaming HIV and AIDS into national-level education policy

Research promoting the role that education can play in prevention and mitigation of HIV and AIDS, or revealing its impact on the education system, frequently calls for response at the national level through mainstreaming HIV and AIDS issues into education policy and planning. Kelly's report for UNESCO concludes that education will have to go through a 'radical transformation' if it is going to respond to the challenges that HIV and AIDS presents it with (Kelly, 2004). The UNAIDS IATT on Education 'Toolkit for mainstreaming HIV and AIDS in the education sector' (2008) acknowledges the fact that ministries of education hold the main responsibility for mainstreaming HIV and AIDS into a country's education sector response, but also identify the important role that 'development cooperation agencies', (including multilateral and bilateral agencies, and civil society) have to play in supporting this process (UNAIDS IATT, 2008).

The IATT on Education 2004 Global Readiness Survey provides the most comprehensive review of the extent to which HIV and AIDS has been mainstreamed into educational policy. It is based on surveys in 71 countries across different regions with high-, medium- and low-prevalence rates and shows that steps are being made towards institutionalizing HIV and AIDS through: evidence of HIV and AIDS management structures; HIV and AIDS being put on the agenda for discussion; the mainstreaming of HIV into education strategic plans; and the creation of partnerships with other ministries, government agencies and NGOs (UNAIDS IATT on Education, 2004). Despite this, it reveals that there are significant weaknesses that need to be addressed particularly in relation to policy to address the impact of HIV and AIDS on the supply and demand, quality and outcomes of the sector, workplace policies and policies that address prevention, treatment, care and support and management of the response.

ActionAid's 2005 report 'Deadly Inertia', produced in collaboration with the IATT on Education and in conjunction with the research for the Global Readiness Survey, includes input from civil society in 18 countries (Boler and Carroll, 2005a). This report states that "in the Asian and Latin American countries there was no policy response from Ministries of Education, firstly because HIV and AIDS was seen as the responsibility of Ministries of Health and secondly because HIV and AIDS was not deemed a serious problem" (Boler and Carroll, 2005a, p. 5). The Global Readiness Survey highlighted that HIV is still widely seen as a public health issue and not a systematic management concern (UNAIDS IATT on Education, 2004). The ActionAid report also noted that lack of system-wide planning results in a failure to tackle the systematic issues by instead focusing on high-visibility but standalone programmes such as classroom materials. It also highlighted that in Africa, where greater progress has been made by ministries of education (MoEs) in establishing HIV and AIDS policies, they are still often not implemented because they are formulated in isolation from other policy and budgetary processes. HIV and AIDS units established to

push forward the agenda are not changing attitudes within MoEs due to lack of power, resources and isolation from the decision-making process.

A 2008 four-country case study (Jamaica, Kenya, Thailand and Zambia) commissioned by the UNAIDS IATT on Education highlights key progress made in improving the education response. In this study, the education sector emerged as one of the strongest sectors within the overall response in Kenya and Zambia, and an important contributor to the multisectoral response in Jamaica. Evidence of joint action, better involvement of stakeholders, and improved coordination was found. The study also highlighted that, in some contexts, important progress has been made towards alignment and harmonization of approaches (UNAIDS IATT on Education, 2008).

In 2007, the Networks for Ministry of Education HIV and AIDS focal points (established through the UNAIDS IATT Accelerate Initiative) undertook a rapid situation analysis to update understanding of education responses to HIV and AIDS and school health and nutrition (SHN) in SSA. The aim of this was to identify priority areas where support and resources could be focused and to act as a baseline to measure progress against. Focal points in 34 countries answered questionnaires regarding key areas of policy and strategy. This revealed that most MoEs have policy and management frameworks in place for SHN and HIV programming and ensuring a safe school environment. In many countries, the education sector is already involved in providing health education to staff and students, and a range of health and nutrition services. Key process learning from the study was the need to support quantitative data with qualitative findings about country activities to help share experiences more effectively across the network.

There are a few studies of individual policies available, but these are insufficient to provide a full picture of the current policy landscape. Dickenson (2008) provides a framework to review HIV policy evaluations, although this study does not focus on education-specific policies. Ndambuki et al.'s (2006) review of the HIV and AIDS education policy creation and implementation process in Kenya provides a comprehensive analysis of challenges to its implementation and a good model for other HIV and AIDS education policy analyses. Problems identified include a lack of clear interpretation and implementation guidelines, as well as a lack of structure for its implementation. Lack of capacity on the part of stakeholders (including teachers and head teachers) to interpret and implement the plan is also a factor; stakeholders also lack awareness and access to the policy and have not been sensitized to its contents and made aware of their roles and responsibilities within it. The main recommendations centre around the need for a coordinated implementation plan, which includes supporting guidelines, a monitoring and evaluation system, and a harmonized syllabus that integrates HIV and AIDS throughout the curriculum.

Han and Bennish (2009) review the implementation of the South African policy, which states that all children regardless of age have the right to "have access to information on... the prevention and treatment of ill-health and disease, sexuality and reproduction" and that no person can refuse to sell or provide condoms (where they are being distributed free of charge) to children aged 12 and over. Schools have the right to choose whether they distribute condoms, but if they do decide to they must conform with the policy of allowing access to all children. The article highlights the clash between the South African government policy and the US President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR) guidelines, which prohibit distribution of condoms in schools and information on condoms to youth aged 14 and under. It assessed levels of support in schools in one area in KwaZulu Natal and found that staff and students generally supported distribution of condoms in school but were confused about the policy. Also government officials' statements against condom distribution further obscured official policy. The author

recommended that the Department of Health and the Department of Education could coordinate more closely by including schools as one of the public access points where condoms are distributed. It also highlights that access is not enough and needs to be combined with policy on teaching about use and perceived risk of HIV.

4.1.2 Mainstreaming HIV and AIDS into education and workplace level policy

Workplace policies for teachers have drawn considerable attention as a way of instituting the following actions and behaviours: implementation of HIV prevention training for staff and students; reducing vulnerability arising from gender inequality in staff/student relationships: eliminating stigma and discrimination and ensuring the rights of HIV-positive staff and students; providing care, treatment and support; managing and mitigating the impact of HIV and AIDS in education institutions; and providing safe, healthy and nonviolent work and study environments (ILO and UNESCO, 2006a and ILO and UNESCO, 2006b). ActionAid's report 'Deadly Inertia' recommends the establishment of 'workplace policies' to respond to the needs of HIV-positive teachers, which should at the very least include confidential access to VCT and affordable treatment (Boler and Carroll, 2005a). This is echoed in UNESCO and El's technical consultation report, which also identifies the role of teachers' unions in developing and supporting the implementation of such policies (UNESCO, 2006). The joint EI, EDC and WHO publication, 'Inclusion is the answer', emphasizes the importance of unions in tackling stigma and discrimination of educators who are living with HIV and provides a toolkit for unions to help them achieve this (EI, EDC and WHO, 2007).

While the argument for workplace policies is well made, there is still a lack of full discussion as to the progress being made in this area and evidence supporting the impact that they have on prevention and mitigation outcomes for schools and universities.

Although this study originally planned to review literature on efforts to mainstream education into HIV and AIDS policy, the searches carried out did not reveal any documents or literature on this topic. Further searches, supplemented perhaps by key informant interviews and/or case studies, may unearth documentation and attempts to mainstream education into HIV and AIDS policy.

4.2 Financing HIV and AIDS education

The original intention for this section was to review documentation on financing of HIV and AIDS education. While there is a considerable amount of information and documentation on financing of HIV and AIDS responses generally, nothing was found that focuses specifically on financing HIV and AIDS education. Another more in-depth round of searches may well reveal further studies; a further possibility is that information on this theme may be embedded in this broader literature on HIV and AIDS financing.

One area that is related to this are studies exploring cost and cost-effectiveness of HIV prevention programmes that include education interventions. The following studies are all cited in the UNESCO concept note on establishing the cost and cost-effectiveness of school-based sexuality education:

The study by Hogan et al. published in 2005 assessed the effectiveness and costs of eight interventions (including school-based education and teacher training) for preventing and treating HIV and AIDS, individually and in combinations, in terms of both costs and health impacts. The analyses focused on countries with very high adult and high child mortality in sub-Saharan Africa and countries in South East Asia with high adult and child mortality. Analyses indicated that interventions focused on mass media, education

and treatment of STIs for female sex workers and treatment of STIs in the general population were the most cost-effective in both regions. School-based education strategies and highly active ARV therapy were estimated to be less cost-effective in terms of averting HIV infections. The yearly costs of 90 per cent coverage of school-based AIDS education were valued at 77 million US dollars for sub-Saharan African countries and 176 million US dollars for South East Asian countries.

In 2005, the UNAIDS working group for an expanded response to AIDS in low- and middle-income countries produced a lower rudimentary estimate for the total cost of global school-based HIV and AIDS activities at US \$313 million for the period from 2006–2008 (UNAIDS, 2005b).

In 2006, Stover et al. published a study to accompany the UNAIDS working group study by producing cost-effectiveness analyses. The total cost for implementing expanded HIV prevention programmes (including school-based programmes) over the next ten years was estimated at US \$122 billion, with the result of averting 31.1 million projected new HIV infections. The cost of all combined prevention activities was projected to be US \$3,900 per infection averted, resulting in a cost savings of US \$780 per infection (Stover et al., 2006). The analyses did not calculate the cost of individual prevention activities per infection averted.

One of the biggest limitations with all three studies is that none of them accounted for whether or not school-based programmes were of a high quality, if they were comprehensive or if they were rolled out to the national level. Research indicates that cost reductions can be achieved when HIV prevention interventions are taken to scale, which suggests that some of these costs might be lower if government programmes were assessed (Marseille, 2007). In addition, the UNAIDS estimates in Stover et al. accounted for less than 50 per cent coverage of school programmes in concentrated and low-level epidemics and 100 per cent coverage in generalized epidemics, whereas UNESCO would advocate for near total coverage of sex, relationships and HIV education in all types of epidemic settings due to the benefits expected from reducing unprotected sexual intercourse, especially pregnancy and STIs.

In general, there is a striking dearth of evidence on the cost and potential costeffectiveness of quality sex, relationships and HIV education programmes that are implemented at scale.

4.3 International support and response

ActionAid's report 'Deadly Inertia' states that the international donor community has failed to deliver on its commitment to the prevention of HIV, especially with regards to supporting programmes that provide free and universal access to education (Boler and Carroll, 2005a). A review of World Bank assistance to the education sector response to HIV and AIDS in Africa noted that an increasing number of education projects now include an HIV component, but few offer a comprehensive response that address issues such as teacher training, workplace policies and access for OVC (Bakilana et al., 2005). The report identified that there was a lack of engagement of education sectors with the Multi-Country HIV/AIDS Program (MAP), which reduced the amount of funds actually dispersed to the sector. However, it did also highlight that current tracking systems only account for components designated as 'HIV/AIDS specific' as opposed to recognizing support to activities with more general intent that also respond to HIV/AIDS issues, such as supporting girls' education or removing financial barriers to educational access (*ibid*.).

The UNAIDS IATT on Education report on coordination, harmonization and alignment (2008) found that development agencies can be credited with providing support

to improving coordination of the HIV and AIDS response. With regard to harmonization and alignment, there have been serious challenges, with more progress made in countries that have a sector-wide approach (SWAp). Limitations to greater harmonization and alignment include: "the fact that key players are not part of coordination and harmonisation efforts; limited decentralisation by development partners, constraining commitment to alignment with government priorities and agendas; and insufficient staff among development partners to address the additional workload which arises from harmonisation and alignment efforts" (UNAIDS, 2008, p. 8).

ActionAid's report also noted that education NGOs have provided only 'patchy' responses, are widely under-informed about the epidemic and have in some instances used the crisis "to promote ideological or religious beliefs of their own choosing" (Boler and Carroll, 2005a, p. 5).

Concluding thoughts

This second stocktaking exercise has added a considerable amount of sources and documents to the first review. Nevertheless, like the first review, it has no doubt not done justice to the high-quality materials and resources that have been produced over the years. In particular, the handbooks, guidelines and manuals that are critical to the implementation of effective programmes within the education sector have not been reviewed as part of this process. The stocktaking exercise identified and reviewed a set of sources by theme and sub-theme; clearly there are further areas and themes that have not been dealt with in this review. It is also important to note that, whilst this review categorized sources into these themes and sub-themes, there is considerable overlap, inter-linkages and blurring of the boundaries between these themes.

While this second report has attempted to take into account a number of cross-cutting issues such as gender, age and cultural context, often the literature reviewed did not sufficiently disaggregate or capture these issues. Similarly, due to limitations of time, the authors were perhaps unable to delve more deeply into the documents to extract this information.

References

- Abrahams, N., Mathews, S. and Ramela, P. (2006). Intersections of sanitation, sexual coercion and girls' safety in schools. *Tropical Medicine & International Health*, 11(5), 751–56.
- ActionAid. (2004). Stop violence against girls in school. Briefing Paper. ActionAid International.
- ——— (2007). Making the grade: A model national policy for the prevention, management and elimination of violence against girls in school. Johannesburg: ActionAid International.
- Adamchak, S. E. (2005). Findings of a survey of teachers: Strengthening HIV/AIDS partnerships in education SHAPE 2. Family Health International. Durham, NC.
- Adamchak, S. E. and Program YouthNet. (2006). *Youth peer education in reproductive health and HIV/AIDS: Progress, process, and programming for the future.* Baltimore: Family Health International.
- Adamchak, S. E. et al. (2008). Helping youth prevent HIV: An evaluation of the straight talk program in Uganda. *Horizons Research Summary*. Population Council. Washington, DC.
- Aduda, D. (lead journalist) et al. (2009). Courage and hope: Stories from teachers living with HIV in sub-Saharan Africa. Washington: World Bank Publications.
- Ahmed, N. et al. (2006). Process evaluation of the teacher training for an AIDS prevention programme. *Health Education Research*, 21(5), 621–32.
- Ainsworth, M., Beegle, K. and Koda, G. (2005). The impact of adult mortality and parental deaths on primary schooling in north-western Tanzania. *Journal of Development Studies*, 41(3), 412–39.
- Ainsworth, Martha and Deon Filmer. (2006). "Children's Schooling: AIDS, Orphanhood, Poverty, and Gender" . *World Development*. 34(6):1099-1128.
- Allemano, E. (2003). HIV/AIDS: A threat to educational quality in sub-Saharan Africa Analytical framework and implications for policy development (Draft Working Document). Paris: Association for the Development of Education in Africa.
- ——— (2008). HIV and AIDS: responding to a threat to education for sustainable development. *Natural Resources Forum*, 32(2), 142–51.
- Allemano, E. and Nzioka, C. (2008). HIV and AIDS in formal and non-formal post-primary education and training in Africa: A review of selected initiatives and interventions. *Biennale on Education in Africa*.
- Amadi-Ihunwo, U. B. (2008). School managers' understanding of HIV/AIDS in Gauteng, South Africa. *African Journal of AIDS Research (AJAR)*, 7(3), 249-57.
- Ambe-Uva, T. N. (2007). Combating HIV/AIDS epidemic in Nigeria: Responses from National Open University of Nigeria (NOUN). *International Review of Research in Open and Distance Learning*, 8(3), 1-21.
- Andersson, N. et al. (2004). National cross- sectional study of views on sexual violence and risk of HIV infection and AIDS among South African school pupils. *British Medical Journal*, 329(7472), 952-54A.
- Ansell, N. (2008). Substituting for families? Schools and social reproduction in AIDS-affected Lesotho. Antipode, 40(5), 802–24.
- Association of African Universities. (2007). HIV and AIDS and higher education in Africa: A review of best practice models and trends. Ghana.
- Aten, M. J. et al. (2002). Keeping middle school students abstinent: Outcomes of a primary prevention intervention. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 31(1), 70–78.
- Avina, J. and O'Connell, K. (2006). Russian science teachers' knowledge of HIV/AIDS: Implications for teacher training. *International Electronic Journal of Health Education*.
- Ayo-Yusuf, I., Naidoo, S. and Chikte, U. M. (2001). The role of primary school teachers in HIV prevention in South Africa. *SADJ: Journal of the South African Dental Association*, 56(12), 596–98.
- Badcock-Walters, P. et al. (2005a). Educator attrition and mortality in South Africa: A study into gross educator attrition rates and trends, including analysis of the causes of these by age and gender, in the public schools system in South Africa 1997/8–2003/04. South Africa: MTT.
- Badcock-Walters, P. et al. (2005b). Education access and retention for educationally marginalised children: Innovations in social protection. Innovations in Social Protections. Mobile Task Team (MTT), Health Economics & HIV and AIDS Research Division (HEARD), University of KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa.
- Badcock-Walters, P., Heard, W. and Wilson, D. (2002). Developing district-level early warning and decision

- support systems to assist in managing and mitigating the impact of HIV/AIDS on education. *Annual Demographic Association of Southern Africa Conference*, Data Definition and Dissemination, University of the Western Cape, 26–27. South Africa: MTT.
- Badcock-Walters, P., Desmond, C., Wilson, D. and Heard, W. (2003). Educator mortality in-service in KwaZulu-Natal A consolidated study of HIV/AIDS impact and trends. *Demographic and Socio-Economic Conference*.
- Badcock-Walters, P., Kelly, M. J. and Görgens-Albino, M. (2004). *Does knowledge equal change?: HIV and AIDS education and behaviour change*. A paper for the EFA GMR 2005. UNESCO
- Baker, D. P., Collins, J. and Leon, J. (2009). Risk factor or social vaccine? The historical progression of the role of education in HIV and AIDS infection in sub-Saharan Africa. *Prospects*. Spring Netherlands.
- Bakilana, A. et al. (2005). Accelerating the education sector response to HIV/AIDS in Africa: A review of World Bank assistance (Discussion Paper).
- Bankola, A., Ahmed, F. H., Neema, S., Ouedraogo, C. and Konyani, S. (2007). Knowledge of correct condom use among adolescents in sub-Saharan Africa. *African Journal of Reproductive Health*, 11(3), 197–220.
- Bankole, O. M. and Mabekoje, O. O. (2008). Awareness and opinions about HIV/AIDS among secondary school teachers in Ogun State, Nigeria. *Scientific Research and Essays*, 3(6), 245–53.
- Bastien, S. (2008). Out-of-school and at risk? Socio-demographic characteristics, AIDS knowledge and risk perception among young people in Northern Tanzania. *International Journal of Educational Development*, 28(4), 393–404.
- Bell, C. and Gersbach, H. (2009). The macroeconomics of targeting: the case of an enduring epidemic. *Journal of Health Economics*, 28(1), 54–72.
- Bennell, P. (2003). The AIDS epidemic in sub-Saharan Africa: are teachers a high-risk group?. *Comparative Education*, 39(4), 493–508.
- ——— (2005). The impact of the AIDS epidemic on teachers in sub-Saharan Africa. Journal of Development Studies, 41(3), 440–66.
- ——— (2006a). Antireroviral drugs are driving down teacher mortality in sub-Saharan Africa. Brighton, UK.
- ——— (2006b). Teacher mortality in sub-Saharan Africa: An update, knowledge and skills for development. Brighton.
- Bennell, P., Hyde, K. and Swainson, N. (2002). The impact of the HIV/AIDS epidemic on the education sector in sub-Saharan Africa: A synthesis of the findings and recommendations of three country studies.

 Brighton: Centre for International Education, University of Sussex.
- Beyers, C. and Hay, J. (2007). Can inclusive education in South(ern) Africa survive the HIV and AIDS pandemic? *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 11(4), 387–99.
- Bhana, D. (2008a). Discourses of childhood innocence in primary school HIV/AIDS education in South Africa. *African Journal of AIDS Research*, 7(1), 149–58.
- ——— (2008b). Sex and the right to HIV/AIDS education in early childhood. *Journal of Psychology in Africa*, 18(3), 439–43.
- Bhana, D., Lange de, N. and Mitchell, C. (2009). Male teachers talk about gender violence: Zulu men demand respect. *Educational Review*, 61(1), 49–62.
- Bhana, D. (2007). The price of innocence: Teachers, gender, childhood sexuality, HIV and AIDS in early schooling. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 11(4), 431–44.
- ——— (2009). They've got all the knowledge: HIV education, gender and sexuality in South African primary schools. *British Journal of Sociology of Education*, 30(2), 165–77.
- Biddlecom, A. E. et al. (2007). Protecting the next generation in sub-Saharan Africa: Learning from adolescents to prevent HIV and unintended pregnancy. Washington: Guttmacher Institute.
- Birdthistle, I. et al. (2009). Is education the link between orphanhood and HIV/HSV-2 risk among female adolescents in urban Zimbabwe?. Social Science and Medicine, 68, 1810–18.
- Blake, S. M. et al. (2005). Local school district adoption of state-recommended policies on HIV prevention education. *Preventive Medicine*, 40(2), 239–48.
- Boler, T. et al. (2003a). The sound of silence difficulties in communicating on HIV/AIDS in school. London: ActionAid.

- ——— (2003b). Approaches to examining the impact of HIV/AIDS on teachers. London: ActionAid.
- Boler, T. and Aggleton, P. (2005). *Life skills-based education for HIV prevention: a critical analysis*. London: ActionAid International and Save the Children.
- Boler, T. and Carroll, K. (2005a). Deadly inertia? A cross-country study of educational responses to HIV and AIDS.
- Boler, T. and Carroll, K. (2005b). *Addressing the educational needs of orphans and vulnerable children*. London: ActionAid International and Save the Children.
- Boler, T. and Ingham, R. (2007). The abstinence debate: condoms, the President's Emergency Plan for AIDS Relief (PEPFAR) and ideology.
- Borgia, P. et al. (2005). Is peer education the best approach for HIV prevention in schools? Findings from a randomized controlled trial. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 36(6), 508–16.
- Brissett, D. and Griffiths-Irving, J. (2008). Speak Up! Speak Out! Building HIV and AIDS Awareness among Jamaican School Children. *West Indian Medica I Journal*, 57(3), 315–20.
- Bruckner, H. and Bearman, P. (2005). After the promise: the STD consequences of adolescent virginity pledges. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 36, 271–78.
- Bundy, D. (2002). Education and HIV/AIDS: A window of hope.
- Burton, P. (2005). Suffering at school: results of the Malawi gender-based violence in schools survey.
- Buss, T. F. and Patel, M. (2006). Mitigating HIV/AIDS' impact on teachers and administrators in sub-Saharan Africa.
- Buthelezi, T. et al. (2007). Youth voices about sex and AIDS: implications for life skills education through the 'Learning Together' project in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 11(4), 445–49.
- Campbell, C. (2003). The provision of a health promoting environment for HIV/AIDS education: the case of Namibian senior secondary schools. *International Journal of Education Development*, 23(5), 529–42.
- Campbell, C. and MacPhail, C. (2002). Peer education, gender and the development of critical consciousness: participatory HIV prevention by South African youth. *Social Science and Medicine*, 55(2), 331–45.
- Carr-Hill, R. (2002). Practical and theoretical problems in training teachers to confront HIV/AIDS. In Thomas, E. (ed.), World Yearbook of Education 2002: Teacher education, dilemmas and prospects. London: Taylor and Francis, 193–204.
- Carr-Hill, R. et al. (2002). The impact of HIV/AIDS on education and institutionalizing preventive education. Education in the Context of HIV/AIDS. Paris: UNESCO.
- Case, A. and Ardington, C. (2006). The impact of parental death on school outcomes: longitudinal evidence from South Africa. *Demography*, 43(3), 401–20.
- Case, A., Paxson, C. and Ableidinger, J. (2004). Orphans in Africa: parental death, poverty and school enrollment. *Demography*, 41(3), 401–20.
- Castle, S. (2004). Rural children's attitudes to people with HIV/AIDS in Mali: the causes of stigma. *Culture, Health and Sexuality,* 6(1), 1–18.
- Chao, L., Gow, J., Akintola, O., Pauly, M. (2007). Perceptions of community HIV prevalence, own HIV infection, and condom use among teachers in KwaZulu-Natal, South Africa. *AIDS and Behavior*, 11(3).
- Chege, F. (2002). Primary school teachers' knowledge, attitudes and practices on HIV/AIDS, life skills, gender and sexuality.
- Cheng, Y. et al. (2008). Effectiveness of a school-based AIDS education program among rural students in HIV high epidemic area of China. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 42(2), 184–91.
- Chhabra, R. et al. (2008). Differences among male/female adolescents participating in a School-based Teenage Education Program (STEP) focusing on HIV prevention in India. *Ethnicity and Disease*, 18 (2 Suppl 2), S2-123-7.
- Chifunyise, T., Benoy, H. and Mukiibi, B. (2002). An impact evaluation of student teacher training in HIV/AIDS education in Zimbabwe. *Evaluation and Programme Planning*, 25, 377–85.
- Clarke, D. J. (2008). Heroes and villains: teachers in the education response to HIV.
- Coniglio, M. A. et al. (2007). Knowledge of HIV infection, risk perception, and sexual behaviour of

- undergraduates. May female medical students act as peer educators? *Journal of Preventive Medicine and Hygiene*, 48(3), 85–89.
- Coombe, C. (2000a). Keeping the education system healthy: Managing the impact of HIV/AIDS on education in South Africa. *Current issues in comparative education*, 3(1).
- ——— (2000b). Managing the impact of HIV/AIDS on the education sector in South Africa. Briefing Paper.
- ——— (2002). Mitigating the impact of HIV/AIDS on education supply, demand and quality, in Cornia, Giovanni Andrea (ed.), *AIDS*, *public policy and child well-being* (Chapter 12).
- ——— (2003). HIV/AIDS and teacher education: Synopsis of observations and principal conclusions. Pretoria: InWEnt.
- Cooper, E. S. et al. (2007). HIV as part of the life of children and youth, as life expectancy increases: Implications for education. *Journal of International Cooperation in Education*, 10, 101–13.
- ——— (2007). Impact of the HIV epidemic and availability of ART and PMTCT on Botswana children.
- Damayanti, R. et al. (2004). Young people and HIV/AIDS: Baseline data collection for intervention aimed at reducing HIV vulnerability of young people in Papua. XV International AIDS conference: Epidemiology and prevention, 177–81.
- Dawson, L. J. et al. (2001). The role of academic discipline and gender in high school teachers' AIDS-related knowledge and attitudes. *Journal of School Health*, 71(1), 3–8.
- de Walque, D. (2004). How does the impact of an HIV/AIDS information campaign vary with educational attainment? Evidence from rural Uganda.
- Di Noia, J. and Schinke, S. (2007). Gender-specific HIV prevention with urban early-adolescent girls: Outcomes of the Keepin' It Safe Program. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 19(6), 479–88.
- Dickenson, C. and Buse, K. (2008). Understanding the politics of national HIV policies: the roles of institutions, interests and ideas. *Technical Approach Paper*.
- Do, M. P. and Kincaid, D. L. (2006). Impact of an entertainment-education television drama on health knowledge and behavior in Bangladesh: An application of propensity score matching. *Journal of Health Communication*, 11(3), 301–25.
- Duflo, E. et al. (2006). Education and HIV/AIDS prevention: Evidence from a randomized evaluation in Western Kenya. Background paper to the 2007 World Development Report.
- Dunne, M. (2007). Gender, sexuality and schooling: Everyday life in junior secondary schools in Botswana and Ghana. *International Journal of Educational Development*, 27(5), 499–511.
- Dupas, P. (2009). Do teenagers respond to HIV risk information? Evidence from a field experiment in Kenya. NBER Working Paper No. 14707. *National Bureau of Economic Research*.
- Ecker, N. (1998). Where there is no village: teaching about sexuality in crisis situations. *SIECUS Rep*, 26(5), 7–10.
- Education International. (2006). Training for life: teacher training on HIV/AIDS.
- Education International, Education Development Center (EDC) and WHO. (2007). Inclusion is the answer: Unions involving and supporting educators living with HIV (toolkit).
- Eisenberg, M. E. et al. (2008). Support for comprehensive sexuality education; perspective from parents of school-age youth. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 43(4), 353–59.
- El-Gadi, S., Abudher, A. and Sammud, M. (2008). HIV-related knowledge and stigma among high school students in Libya. *International Journal of STD and AIDS*, 19(3), 178–83.
- Edstrom, J. et al. (2008). Perspectives on Intergenerational Vulnerability for Adolescents Affected by HIV: An Argument for Voice and Visibility. *Institute of Development Studies*. 40(1). Published by Blackwell Publishing Ltd. UK and USA.
- Evans, D. K. and Miguel, E. (2007). Orphans and schooling in Africa: a longitudinal analysis. *Demography*, 44(1), 35–57.
- Family Health International. (2007). School-based reproductive health and HIV education programs: an effective intervention. *YouthLens on Reproductive Health and HIV/AIDS*, 20.
- Fayorsey, C. (2002). Knowledge, attitudes and practice on HIV/AIDS among students, researchers and parents in selected schools in Ghana.

- Fiscian, V. S. et al. (2009). Adapting a multifaceted U.S. HIV prevention education program for girls in Ghana. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 21(1), 67–79.
- Fortson, J. (2007). The effect of HIV/AIDS on educational attainment. *World Bank/UNAIDS Economics Reference Group, 8 and 9.*
- Francis, D. and Rimmensberger, N. (2008). Between the cracks: out-of-school youth and discourses of HIV/AIDS. South African Journal of Psychology, 38(4), 603–13.
- Frank, S. et al. (2008). Risky sexual behaviours of high-school pupils in an era of HIV and AIDS. *South African Medical Journal*, 98(5), 394–98.
- Gallant, M. and Maticka-Tyndale, E. (2004). School-based HIV prevention programmes for African Youth. *Social Science and Medicine*. 58. 1337–51.
- Ganczak, M. et al. (2007). Break the silence: HIV/AIDS knowledge, attitudes, and educational needs among Arab university students in United Arab Emirates. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 40(6), 572.e1-e8.
- Geary, C. W. et al. (2007). MTV's 'Staying Alive' global campaign promoted interpersonal communication about HIV and positive beliefs about HIV prevention. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 19(1), 51–67.
- Geary, C. W. et al. (2008). Personal involvement of young people in HIV prevention campaign messages: The role of message format, culture, and gender. *Health Education and Behavior*, 35(2), 190–206.
- Ghabili, K., Shoja, M. M. and Kamran, P. (2008). The Iranian female high school students' attitude towards people with HIV/AIDS: a cross-sectional study. *AIDS Research and Therapy*, 5(15).
- Ghukasyan, G. (2004). School-based HIV/AIDS education in Armenia: Needs assessment for teacher development program in health education. *European Journal of Public Health*, 14(4), 102–102.
- Glik, D. et al. (2002). Youth performing arts entertainment-education for HIV/AIDS prevention and health promotion: Practice and research. *Journal of Health Communication*, 7(1), 39–57.
- Global Campaign for Education. (2004). Learning to survive: How Education for All would save millions of young people from HIV/AIDS. Global Campaign for Education.
- Gordon, P. (2007). Review of sex, relationships and HIV education in schools. *Global Advisory Group Meeting on HIV and Sex Education*.
- Granados-Cosme, J. A., Nasaiya, K. and Brambila, A. T. (2007). Social actors in HIV/AIDS prevention: opposition and interests in educational policy in Mexico, 1994–2000. *Cadernos de Saude Publica*, 23(3), 535–44.
- Grant, K. B., Gorgens, M. and Kinghorn, A. (2004). *Mitigating the Impact of HIV on service providers: What has been attempted, what is working, what has not worked, where and why?*
- Grant, M. J. (2008). Children's school participation and HIV/AIDS in rural Malawi: The role of parental knowledge and perceptions. *Demographic Research*, 19(45), 1603–34.
- Grassly, N. C. et al. (2003). The economic impact of HIV/AIDS on the education sector in Zambia. *AIDS*, 17(7), 1039–44.
- Gregson, S. et al. (2004). Community group participation: Can it help young women to avoid HIV? An exploratory study of social capital and school education in rural Zimbabwe. *Social Science and Medicine*, 58(11), 2119–32.
- Guarcello, L. et al. (2004). The influence of orphanhood on children's schooling and labour: Evidence from sub-Saharan Africa. *UCW Working Paper*.
- Halpern, C. T. et al. (2008). Effectiveness of web-based education on Kenyan and Brazilian adolescents' knowledge about HIV/AIDS, abortion law, and emergency contraception: Findings from TeenWeb. *Social Science and Medicine*, 67(4), 628–37.
- Hammed, M., Adedigba, M. and Ogunbodede, O. (2007). The role of secondary school teachers in HIV prevention in Nigeria. *Vulnerable Children and Youth Studies*, 2(2), 173–79.
- Han, J. and Bennish, M. (2009). Condom access in South African schools: law, policy, and practice. *PLoS Medicine*, 6(1), 25–29.
- Hargreaves, J. and Boler, T. (2006). *Girl Power The impact of girls' education on HIV and sexual Behaviour*. London: ActionAid.
- Hargreaves, J. et al. (2008a). Systematic review exploring time trends in the association between educational attainment and risk of HIV infection in sub-Saharan Africa. *AIDS*, 22(3), 403–14.

- Hargreaves, J, et al. (2008b). The association between school attendance, HIV infection and sexual behaviour among young people in rural South Africa. *Journal of Epidemiology and Community Health*, 62, 113–19.
- Hartell, C. G. and Maile, S. (2004). HIV/AIDS and education: a study on how a selection of school governing bodies in Mpumalanga understand, respond to and implement legislation and policies on HIV/AIDS. *International Journal of Educational Development*, 24(2), 183–99.
- Harvey, B., Stuart, J. and Swan, T. (2000). Evaluation of a drama-in-education programme to increase AIDS awareness in South African high schools: a randomized community intervention trial. *International Journal of STD & AIDS*, 11(2), 105–11.
- Hattingh, A. and de Kock, D. M. (2008). Perceptions of teacher roles in an experience-rich teacher education programme. *Innovations in Education and Teaching International*, 45(4), 321–32.
- Helleve, A. et al. (2009). South African teachers' reflections on the impact of culture on their teaching of sexuality and HIV/AIDS. *Culture, Health & Sexuality*, 11(2), 189–204.
- Hoadley, U. (2007). Boundaries of care: the role of the school in supporting vulnerable children in the context of HIV and AIDS. *African Journal of AIDS Research*, 6(3), 251–59.
- Hogan, D. et al. (2005). Cost effectiveness analysis of strategies to combat HIV/AIDS in developing countries. *British Medical Journal*, 10 November 2005.
- Huang, H. et al. (2008). Study on peer-led school-based HIV/AIDS prevention among youths in a medium-sized city in China. *International Journal of STD & AIDS*, 19(5), 342–46.
- Hutton, G., Wyss, K. and N'Diekhor, Y. (2003). Prioritization of prevention activities to combat the spread of HIV/AIDS in resource constrained settings: a cost-effectiveness analysis from Chad, Central Africa. *International Journal of Health Planning and Management*, 18(2), 117–36.
- ILO and UNESCO. (2006a). An HIV and AIDS workplace policy for the education sector in Southern Africa.
- ——— (2006b). HIV/AIDS workplace policy for the education sector in the Caribbean.
- Jacob, W. J. et al. (2007). HIV/AIDS education: What African youth say is effective. *Families in Society*, 88(1), 104–14.
- James, S. et al. (2006). The impact of an HIV and AIDS life skills program on secondary school students in Kwazulu-Natal, South Africa. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 18(4), 281–94.
- James, S. et al. (2004). Young people, HIV/AIDS/STIs and sexuality in South Africa: the gap between awareness and behavior. *Acta Paediatrica*, 93(2), 264–69.
- Jeffrey, M. (2009). Mainstreaming HIV/AIDS into the university curricula: Overall evaluation report for universities in Ghana, Rwanda, Botswana and Kenya.
- Jewkes, R. et al. (2008). Impact of Stepping Stones on incidence of HIV and HSV-2 and sexual behaviour in rural South Africa: cluster randomised controlled trial. *British Medical Journal*, 337 a506
- Johns, R. (2008). Step by Step: Empowering teachers and care staff to facilitate sexuality HIV/AIDS education. *Journal of Intellectual Disability Research*, 52, 753.
- Johnson, L. et al. (2009). The effect of educational attainment and other factors on HIV risk in South African women: results from antenatal surveillance, 2000-2005. *AIDS*, 23(12), 1583–88.
- Jukes, M. and Desai, K. (2005). Education and HIV/AIDS. *Background paper for 2006 EFA Global Monitoring Report*.
- Jukes, M., Simmons, S. and Bundy, D. (2008). Education and vulnerability: the role of schools in protecting young women and girls from HIV in southern Africa. *AIDS*, 22(4), 541–46.
- Kabiru, C. W. and Ezeh, A. (2007). Factors associated with sexual abstinence among adolescents in four sub-Saharan African countries. *African Journal of Reproductive Health*.
- Kachingwe, Sitingawawo I. et al. (2005). Preparing teachers as HIV/AIDS prevention leaders in Malawi: Evidence from focus groups. *International Electronic Journal of Health Education*, 8, 193–204.
- Kelly, M. (2000). *Planning for education in the context of HIV/AIDS*. Fundamentals of Educational Planning, No. 66. Paris: IIEP-UNESCO.
- ——— (2003). HIV/AIDS and education in Eastern and Southern Africa: The leadership challenge and the way forward.
- ——— (2005). The potential contribution of schooling to rolling back HIV and AIDS.

- ——— (2006). Module 1.2: The HIV/AIDS challenge to education. Educational planning and management in a world with AIDS.
- Keselman, A. et al. (2007). Fostering conceptual change and critical reasoning about HIV and AIDS. *Journal of Research in Science Teaching*, 44(6), 844–63.
- Kiggundu, E. and Castle, J. (2007). Are rural women powerless when it comes to HIV & AIDS risk? Implications for adult education programmes in South Africa. *Perspectives in Education*, 25(1).
- Kim, C. R. and Free, C. (2008). Recent evaluations of the peer-led approach in adolescent sexual health education: A systematic review. *International Family Planning Perspectives*, 34(2), 89–96.
- Kiragu, K., Kimani, M., Manathoko, C. and Mackenzie, C. (2006). Teachers matter: Baseline findings on the HIV-related needs of Kenyan teachers. *Horizons Research Update*.
- Kirby, D. (2008). The impact of abstinence and comprehensive sex and STD/HIV education programs on adolescent sexual behavior. *Sexuality Research and Social Policy*, 5(3), 18–27.
- Kirby, D. B. et al. (2004). The Safer Choices intervention: Its impact on the sexual behaviors of different subgroups of high school students. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 35(6), 442–52.
- Kirby, D., Laris, B. and Rolleri, L. (2005). *Impact of sex and HIV education programs on sexual behaviors of youth in developing and developed countries*. Youth Research Working Paper No. 2. Research Triangle Park, NC: Family Health International.
- Kirby, D., Laris, B. and Rolleri, L. (2006). Sex and HIV education programs for youth: their impact and important characteristics.
- Kirby, D., Obasi, A. and Laris, B. (2006). The effectiveness of sex education and HIV education interventions in schools in developing countries, in Ross, D. et al. (ed.), *Preventing HIV in young people: a systematic review of the evidence from developing countries*. Geneva: WHO and UNAIDS IATT on Young People.
- Kohler, P. K., Manhart, L. E. and Lafferty, W. E. (2008). Abstinence-only and comprehensive sex education and the initiation of sexual activity and teen pregnancy. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 42(4), 335–44.
- Kugler, K. C. et al. (2007). The reliability and validity of self-report measures used to evaluate adolescent HIV/AIDS prevention programs in sub-Saharan Africa. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 19, 365–82.
- Kürzinger, M. L. et al. (2008). Education status among orphans and non-orphans in communities affected by AIDS in Tanzania and Burkina Faso. *AIDS Care*, 20(6), 726–32.
- Lakhanpal, M. and Ram, R. (2008). Educational attainment and HIV/AIDS prevalence: a cross-country study. *Economics of Education Review*, 27(1), 14–21.
- Lal, P. et al. (2008). A study of awareness about HIV/AIDS among senior secondary school children of Delhi. *Indian Journal of Community Medicine*, 33(3), 190–92.
- Lal, S. S. et al. (2000). Knowledge and attitude of college students in Kerala towards HIV/AIDS, sexually transmitted diseases and sexuality. *National Medical Journal of India*, 13(5), 231–36.
- Landis, R. (2002). Widening the window of hope: using food aid to improve access to education for orphans and other vulnerable children in sub-Saharan Africa. Rome: World Food Programme.
- Leach, F. (2003). Learning to be violent: the role of the school in developing adolescent gendered behaviour. *Compare: A Journal of Comparative Education*, 33(3), 385–400.
- Lerdboon, Porntip et al. (2008). Strategies for developing gender-specific HIV prevention for adolescents in Viet Nam. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 20(5), 384–98.
- Lesko, N. (2007). Talking about sex: the discourses of 'loveLife' peer educators in South Africa. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 11(4), 519–33.
- Lloyd, C. (2007). Poverty, gender and youth: The role of schools in promoting sexual and reproductive health among adolescents in developing countries. *Working Paper for the Population Council*.
- Lovell, C. C. et al. (2007). "One day I might find myself HIV-positive like her": audience involvement and identification with role models in an entertainment-education radio drama in Botswana. *Int Q Community Health Educ*, 28(3), 181–200.
- Luginaah, I. et al. (2007). Extending HIV/AIDS-prevention efforts in Kenya: primary schools as community-based organizations. *Environment and Planning Government and Policy*, 25(3), 439–56.
- Macek, M. and Matkovic, V. (2005). Attitudes towards integration of HIV infected children into schools in Croatia: not so favorable and not so simple Reply. *Croatian Medical Journal*, 46(4), 698–99.

- Mamdani, M., Rajani, R. and Leach, V. (2008). How best to enable support for children affected by HIV/AIDS? A policy case study in Tanzania. *IDS Bulletin*, 39(5), 52.
- Mantell, J. E. et al. (2006). The Mpondombili project: Preventing HIV/AIDS and unintended pregnancy among rural South African school-going adolescents. *Reproductive Health Matters*, 14(28), 113–22.
- Marseille, E. (2007). HIV prevention costs and program scale: data from the PANCEA project in five low and middle-income countries. *BMC Health Svc Res*, 7, 108.
- Marson, C. and King, E. (2006). Factors that shape young people's sexual behaviour: A systematic review. *The Lancet*, 368.
- Masters, N. T. et al. (2008). The opposite of sex? Adolescents' thoughts about abstinence and sex, and their sexual behavior. *Perspectives on Sexual and Reproductive Health*, 40(2), 87–93.
- Mathews, C. et al. (2006). Factors associated with teachers' implementation of HIV/AIDS education in secondary schools in Cape Town, South Africa. *AIDS Care*, 18(4).
- Maticka-Tyndale, E., Wildish, J. and Gichuru, M. (2004). HIV/AIDS and education: experience in changing behaviour: A Kenyan example.
- Maticka-Tyndale, E. et al. (2005). The sexual scripts of Kenyan youth and HIV prevention. *Culture, Health and Sexuality*, 7, 27–41.
- Maticka-Tyndale, E., Wildish, J. and Gichuru, M. (2007). Quasi-experimental evaluation of a national primary school HIV intervention in Kenya. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, 30(2), 172–86.
- Mazloomy, S. S. and Baghianimoghadam, M. H. (2008). Knowledge and attitudes about HIV/AIDS of school teachers in Yazd, Islamic Republic of Iran. *East Mediterr Health J*, 14(2), 292–97.
- Mbonile, L. and Kayombo, E. J. (2008). Assessing acceptability of parents/guardians of adolescents towards introduction of sex and reproductive health education in schools at Kinondoni Municipal in Dar es Salaam city. *East African Journal of Public Health*, 5(1), 26–31.
- McGinty, S. and Mundy, K. (2009). HIV/AIDS educators: The challenges and issues for Namibian Bachelor of Education students. *Teaching and Teacher Education: An International Journal of Research and Studies*, 25(1), 141–48.
- McManus, A. and Dhar, L. (2008). Study of knowledge, perception and attitude of adolescent girls towards STIs/HIV, safer sex and sex education: (A cross sectional survey of urban adolescent schoolgirls in South Delhi, India. *BMC Women's Health*, 8(12).
- Merakou, K. and Kourea-Kremastinou, J. (2006). Peer education in HIV prevention: an evaluation in schools. *European Journal of Public Health*, 16(2), 128–32.
- Michelo, C., Sandoy, I. and Fylkesnes, K. (2006). Marked HIV prevalence declines in higher educated young people: evidence from population-based surveys (1995-2003) in Zambia. *AIDS*, 20, 1031–38.
- Middelkoop, K. et al. (2006). Design and evaluation of a drama-based intervention to promote voluntary counseling and HIV testing in a south African community. *Sexually Transmitted Diseases*, 33(8), 524–26.
- Miller, A. N. et al. (2008). An outcome assessment of an ABC-based HIV peer education intervention among Kenyan university students. *Journal of Health Communication*, 13(4), 345–56.
- Mirsky, J. (2003). Beyond victims and villains: Addressing sexual violence in the education sector.
- Mishra, V. et al. (2005). Education and nutritional status of orphans and children of HIV-infected parents in Kenya. *Demographic and Health Research*, Working Paper 24.
- Momoh, S. O., Moses, A. I. and Ugiomoh, M. M. (2007). Women and HIV/AIDS epidemic: The issue of college age girls' awareness in Nigeria. *College Student Journal*, 41(3), 720–26.
- Morrell, R. (2003). Silence, sexuality and HIV/AIDS in South African schools. *Australian Educational Researchers*, 30(1), 41–62.
- Motshewga, B (2003), 'Impact of HIV/AIDS in Botswana and on the Education Workforce', Crafting Strategies for responding to the Impact of AIDS on the Sub-Saharan Africa Education Workforce,
- Mpofu, E. et al. (2008). Mapping an HIV/STD prevention curriculum for Zambian in-school settings. International Journal of Psychology, 43(2), 97–106.
- Mturi, A. J. and Hennink, M. M. (2005). Perceptions of sex education for young people in Lesotho. *Health and Sexuality*, 7(2), 129–44.

- Mufune, P. (2008). Stakeholder perceptions and attitudes towards sexual and reproductive health education in Namibia. Sex Education: Sexuality, Society and Learning, 8(2), 145–57.
- Mukoma, W. et al. (2009). Process evaluation of a school-based HIV/AIDS intervention in South Africa. *Scandinavian Journal of Public Health*, 37 (suppl 2), 37–47.
- Mulera, D. (2005). Building bridges between the school and the community: An in-depth examination of school and community linkages.
- Muthukrishna, N. and Ramsuran, A. (2008). HIV/AIDS, Education, and Childhood in the African Context. *Journal of Psychology in Africa*, 18(3), 367–69.
- Ndambuki, J. et al. (2006). An Analysis of HIV/AIDS policy formulation and implementation structures, mechanisms & processes in the education sector in Kenya.
- Nelson, C. (2008). We are all affected: Considering the recovery of HIV/AIDS infected and affected children. International Journal of Children's Spirituality, 13(3), 203–11.
- Networks of Ministry of Education HIV&AIDS Focal Points in sub-Saharan Africa. (2007). Accelerating the education sector response to HIV&AIDS in sub-Saharan Africa: A rapid situation analysis of 34 countries.
- Ngoshi, H. T. and Pasi, J. S. (2007). Mediating HIV/AIDS strategies in children's literature in Zimbabwe. *Children's Literature in Education*, 38(4), 243–51.
- Njue, C. et al. (2009). "If you don't abstain, you will die of AIDS". AIDS education in Kenya public schools. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 21(2), 169–79.
- Norr, K., Tlou, S. and Moeti, M. (2004). Impact of peer group education on HIV prevention among women in Botswana. *Health Care Women Int*, 25(3), 210–26.
- Norr, K. F. et al. (2007). Short-term effects of a peer group intervention for HIV prevention among trainee teachers in Malawi. *African Journal of AIDS Research*, 6(3), 239–49.
- Norton, B. and Mutonyi, H. (2007). "Talk what others think you can't talk": HIV/AIDS clubs as peer education in Ugandan schools. *Compare: A Journal of Comparative Education*, 37(4), 479–92.
- Nyamukapa, C. and Gregson, S. (2005). Extended family's and women's roles in safeguarding orphans' education in AIDS-afflicted rural Zimbabwe. *Social Science and Medicine*, 60(10), 2155–67.
- O'Donoghue, J. (2002). Zimbabwe's AIDS action programme for schools. *Evaluation and Program Planning*, 25(4), 387–96.
- O'Leary, A. et al. (2007). Association between exposure to an HIV story line in The Bold and the Beautiful and HIV-related stigma in Botswana. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 19(3), 209–17.
- Odukoya, B. and Ateh-Abang. (2006). Contributions of non formal education to HIV prevention education in Nigeria: case study and inventory of NGO practices.
- Oshi, D. C., Nakalema, S. and Oshi, L. L. (2005). Cultural and social aspects of HIV/AIDS sex education in secondary schools in Nigeria. *Journal of Biosocial Science*, 37(2), 175–83.
- Ott, M. A. and Santelli, J. S. (2007). Abstinence and abstinence-only education. *Current Opinion Obstetrics & Gynecology*, 19, 446–52.
- Pallikadavath, S., Sreedharan, C. and Stones, R. W. (2006). Sources of AIDS awareness among women in India. AIDS Care —Psychological and Socio-Medical Aspects of AIDS/HIV. 18(1), 44–48.
- Pappas-Deluca, K. A. et al. (2008). Entertainment-education radio serial drama and outcomes related to HIV testing in Botswana. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 20(6), 486–503.
- Peltzer, K. (2000a). Knowledge and attitudes about HIV/AIDS of a sample of school teachers in South Africa. *Psychological Reports*, 87(3), 1065–66.
- ——— (2000b). Opinion on AIDS prevention and education among rural secondary school pupils in the Northern Province of South Africa. *Psychological Reports*, 87(2), 593–95.
- Peltzer, K., Cherian, L. and Cherian, V. I. (2000). Knowledge, self-efficacy and behavioural intent towards AIDS prevention behaviours among culturally diverse secondary school pupils in South Africa. *East African Medical Journal*, 77(5), 279–82.
- Peltzer, K. and Promtussananon, S. (2003). HIV/AIDS education in South Africa: Teacher knowledge about HIV/AIDS: Teacher attitude about and control of HIV/AIDS education. *Social Behavior and Personality*, 31(4), 349–56.

- Pettifor, A. E. et al. (2008). Keep them in school: the importance of education as a protective factor against HIV infection amongst young South African women. *International Journal of Epidemiology*, 37(6), 1266–73.
- Pick, S. et al. (2007). Communication as a protective factor: Evaluation of a life skills HIV/AIDS prevention program for Mexican elementary-school students. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 19(5), 408–21.
- Plan Togo. (2006). Suffering to succeed? Violence and abuse at schools in Togo. Plan International.
- Plummer, D. (2008). How risk and vulnerability become 'socially embedded': insights into the resilient gap between HIV awareness and safety in the Caribbean.
- Popova, N. V. (2007). College students' attitudes toward people infected with HIV. Russian Education & Society, 49(4), 60–75.
- Pridmore, P. and Yates, C. (2006). The role of open, distance and flexible learning (ODFL) in HIV/AIDS prevention and mitigation for affected youth in South Africa and Mozambique.
- Pulizzi, S. and Rosenblum, L. (2007). Building a gender friendly school environment: A toolkit for educators and their unions. Education International & Education Development Center, Inc.
- Quality Assurance Project, USAID Health Care Improvement Project, and UNICEF. (2008). The evidence base for programming for children affected by HIV/AIDS in low prevalence and concentrated epidemic countries. Published for UNICEF and the U.S. Agency for International Development by the USAID Health Care Improvemet Project, University Research Co., LLC, Bethesda, MD.
- Raj, A. et al. (2007). Gender differences in associations between exposure to school HIV education and protective sexual behaviors and sexually transmitted disease/HIV diagnosis among high school students. Sex Education: Sexuality, Society and Learning, 7(2), 191–99.
- Rajbhandari, M. M. S. (2008). Impact of sexuality education in preventing STD-HIV/AIDS among teenagers or school going students. *Online Submission*.
- Ramos, L. (2006). Analysing the response of a teacher training institution to HIV and AIDS: a case study from Zambia. Paris: UNESCO.
- Ramsuran, A. and Lurwengu, F. (2008). Relations of power in different spaces: An exploration of the schooling experiences of children in an HIV/AIDS context. *Journal of Psychology in Africa*, 18(3), 393–99.
- Rihani, M. (2006). Keeping the promise: Five benefits of girls' secondary education.
- Risley, C. L. (2009). Estimates of the impact of HIV and teacher ART take-up on the education sector on the achievement of EFA in Rwanda. *Working Paper*.
- Risley, C. L. and Bundy, D. (2007). Estimating the impact of HIV&AIDS on the supply of basic education. Second Meeting of the World Bank/UNAIDS Economic Reference Group.
- Risley, C. L. and Drake, J. L. (2007). Impact of HIV and AIDS on education in the Greater Mekong Sub-Region. *Greater Mekong Sub-Regional Workshop Strengthening the Education Sector Response to School Health, Nutrition and HIV&AIDS Programmes.*
- Robson, S. and Kanyanta, S. B. (2007). Moving towards inclusive education policies and practices? Basic education for AIDS orphans and other vulnerable children in Zambia. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 11(4), 417–30.
- Robson, Sue and Kanyanta, S. B. (2007). Orphaned and vulnerable children in Zambia: The impact of the HIV/AIDS epidemic on basic education for children at risk. *Educational Research*, 49(3), 259–72.
- Rosen, J., Murray, N. and Moore, S. (2004). Sexuality education in schools: The international experience and implications for Nigeria. *Policy Working Paper Series*, No. 12.
- Ross, M. W. et al. (2006). Outcomes of project wall talk: An HIV/AIDS peer education program implemented within the Texas State Prison system. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 18(6), 504–17.
- Santelli, J. (2006). Abstinence and abstinence-only education: A review of U.S. policies and programs. *Journal of Adolescent Health*, 38(1), 72–81.
- Sapiano, T. N., Sohabo, N. and Esu-Williams, E. (2008). "Dare to be different": Enhancing life skills education for HIV prevention in South African schools. *Horizons Research Summary*.
- Sefhedi, S., Montsi, M. and Mpofu, E. (2008). In-school HIV&AIDS counseling services in Botswana: An exploratory study. *Perspectives in Education*, 26(1), 63–71.
- Senderowitz, J. and Kirby, D. (2006). Standards for curriculum-based reproductive health and HIV education programs.

- Shuey, D. A. et al. (1999). Increased sexual abstinence among in-school adolescents as a result of school health education in Soroti district, Uganda. *Health Education Research*, 14(3), 411–19.
- Sileo, N. M. (2005). Design HIV/AIDS prevention education: What are the roles and responsibilities of classroom teachers? *Intervention in School and Clinic*, 40(3), 177–81.
- Sileo, N. M., Sileo, T. W. and Prater, M. A. (2008). Enhancing special educators' knowledge and understanding of HIV/AIDS. *Physical Disabilities: Education and Related Services*, 27(1), 35–57.
- Singh, S. and Bist, N. (2004). An empirical investigation of knowledge, attitudes and anxiety about HIV/AIDS in three levels of teachers in Doon valley, India. *International Journal of Psychology*, 39(5–6), 265–265.
- Sloan, N. M. and Myers, J. E. (2005). Evaluation of an HIV/AIDS peer education programme in a South African workplace. *South African Medical Journal*, 95(4), 261–64.
- Smith, et al. (2003). HIV/AIDS school-based education in selected Asia-Pacific countries. Sex Education, 3(1), 3-21.
- Snelling, D. et al. HIV/AIDS knowledge, women's education, epidemic severity, and protective sexual behaviour in low- and middle- income countries. *Journal of Biosocial Science Online*.
- Spears, E. H. (2006). Students with HIV/AIDS and school consideration. *Teacher Education and Special Education*, 29(4), 5–16.
- Stinnett, T. A., Cruce, M. K. and Choate, K. T. (2004) Influences on teacher education student attitudes toward youth who are HIV+. *Psychology in the Schools*, 41(2), 211–19.
- Stover, J. et al. (2006). The global impact of scaling up HIV/AIDS prevention programs in low- and middle-income countries. *Science*, 10(311), 1474–76.
- Tang, K. C., Nutbeam, D. and Aldinger, C. (2009). Schools for health education and development: a call for action. *Health Promotion International*, 24(1), 68–77.
- Tapia-Aguirre, V. et al. (2004). Associations among condom use, sexual behavior, and knowledge about HIV/AIDS. A study of 13,293 public school students. *Archives of Medical Research*, 35(4), 334–43.
- Thato, R., Jenkins, R. A. and Dusitsin, N. (2008). Effects of the culturally- sensitive comprehensive sex education programme among Thai secondary school students. *Journal of Advanced Nursing*.
- Theron, L. C. (2007). The impact of the HIV epidemic on the composite wellbeing of educators in South Africa: a qualitative study. *African Journal of AIDS Research*, 6(2), 175–86.
- Turhan, E., Inandi, Y. and Inandi, T. (2006). Risk perception, knowledge and social distance of Turkish high school students about HIV/AIDS. *Journal of Public Health*, 28(2), 137–38.
- UNAIDS. (2005a). Global Task Team on Improving AIDS Coordination among Multilateral Institutions and International Donors (Final Report).
- (2005b). Resource needs for an expanded response to AIDS in low- and middle-income countries.
 (2006a). Education sector readiness to respond to HIV and AIDS.
- ——— (2006b). Quality education and HIV&AIDS.
- ——— (2006c). Review of the evidence: Girls' education and HIV Prevention.
- ——— (2006d). Treatment education: A critical component of efforts to ensure universal access to prevention, treatment and care.
- ——— (2007). Tailoring the education message: Symposium report.
- ——— (2008). Improving the education response to HIV and AIDS: lessons of partner efforts in coordination, harmonisation, alignment, information sharing and monitoring in Jamaica, Kenya, Thailand and Zambia.
- ——— (2009). HIV & AIDS and education: A strategic approach.
- UNAIDS Inter-Agency Task Team on Education (IATT). (2004a). Education Sector Global HIV & AIDS Readiness Survey 2004: policy implications for education and development.
- UNAIDS Inter-Agency Task Team on Education (IATT) (2004b). The role of education in the protection, care and support of orphans and vulnerable children living in a world with HIV and AIDS.
- UNAIDS Inter-Agency Task Team on Education (IATT). (2008). Toolkit for mainstreaming HIV and AIDS in the education sector: Guidelines for development cooperation agencies.
- UNAIDS, UNICEF and WHO (2008) Children and AIDS: Second Stocktaking Report. United Nations Children's

- Fund, New York.
- Underhill, K., Operario, D. and Montgomery, P. (2007). Systematic review of abstinence-plus HIV prevention programs in high-income countries. *Plos Medicine*, 4, 1471–85.
- UNESCO. (2006a). Expanding the field of enquiry: A cross-country study of higher education institutions' response to HIV and AIDS.
- ——— (2006b). HIV/AIDS education. Teacher training and teaching: a web-based desk study of 10 African countries.
- ---- (2008a). EDUCAIDS Framework for Action.
- ——— (2008b). EDUCAIDS Technical Briefs.
- ——— (2008c). School-centred HIV and AIDS care and support in Southern Africa: Technical consultation report.
- ——— (2008d). Supporting the educational needs of HIV-positive learners: lessons from Namibia and Tanzania.
- ——— (2009). International guidelines on sexuality based education: An evidence informed approach to effective sex, relationships and HIV/STI education.
- UNESCO and Education International. (2006). Supporting HIV-positive teachers in East and Southern Africa: Technical consultation report.
- UNESCO/UNHCR. (2007). Educational responses to HIV and AIDS for refugees and internally displaced persons. Discussion Paper.
- UNICEF. (2006). HIV and AIDS knowledge, attitudes, practices and behaviour (KAPB) study in Namibia: key findings.
- ——— (2008). Children and AIDS: Second stocktaking report.
- UNICEF, UNAIDS, USAID. (2004). Children on the brink.
- UNODC. (2006). Monitoring and evaluating youth substance abuse prevention programmes.
- Van Dyk, A. C. (2008). Perspectives of South African school children on HIV/AIDS, and the implications for education programmes. *African Journal of AIDS Research*, 7(1), 79–93.
- van Wyk, N. and Lemmer, E. (2007). Redefining home-school-community partnerships in South Africa in the context of the HIV/AIDS pandemic. *South African Journal of Education*, 27(2), 301–16.
- van, Laren, L. (2007). Using metaphors for integrating HIV and AIDS education in mathematics curriculum in pre-service teacher education: An exploratory classroom study. *International Journal of Inclusive Education*, 11(4), 461–79.
- Vandemoortele, J. and Delamonica, E. (2000). The "Education Vaccine" against HIV. *Current Issues in Comparative Education*, 3(1), 6–13.
- Vavrus, F. (2006). Girls' schooling in Tanzania: The key to HIV/AIDS prevention? AIDS Care -
- Psychological and Socio-Medical Aspects of AIDS/HIV, 18(8), 863-71.
- Visser-Valfrey, M. (2004). The impact of individual differences on the willingness of teachers in Mozambique to communicate about HIV/AIDS in schools and communities.
- Visser, M. J. (2005). Life skills training as HIV/AIDS preventive strategy in secondary schools: evaluation of a large-scale implementation process. *Sahara J*, 2(1), 203–16.
- ——— (2007). HIV/AIDS prevention through peer education and support in secondary schools in South Africa. *Saharah J*, 4(3), 678–94.
- Visser, R. (2006). Communicating about HIV/AIDS: Attitude functions and willingness to talk about condoms and sexuality in Mozambique. *Annual meeting of the International Communication Association, Dresden International Congress Centre, Dresden.*
- Vuttanont, U. et al. (2006). "Smart boys" and "sweet girls" sex education needs in Thai teenagers: a mixed-method study. *Lancet*, 368(9552), 2068–80.
- Walcott, C. M., Meyers, A. B. and Landau, S. (2007) Adolescent sexual risk behaviors and school-based sexually transmitted infection/HIV Prevention. *Psychology in the Schools*, 45(1), 39–51.
- Walker, D. et al. (2006). HIV prevention in Mexican schools: prospective randomised evaluation of intervention.

- British Medical Journal, 332(7551), 1189-94.
- Wang, B. et al. (2005). The potential of comprehensive sex education in China: Findings from suburban Shanghai. *International Family Planning Perspectives*, 31(2), 63–72.
- Watts, H. et al. (2007). Poorer health and nutritional outcomes for orphans and vulnerable young children not explained by greater exposure to extreme poverty in Zimbabwe. *Tropical Medicine & International Health*, 12(5), 584–93.
- Westhoff, W. W. et al. (2008). Reproductive health education and service needs of internally displaced persons and refugees following disaster. *American Journal of Health Education*, 39(2), 95–103.
- WFP. (2004a). Getting started: HIV education in school feeding programs.
- ——— (2004b). School feeding works: WFP school feeding surveys 2003-2004.
- ——— (2004c). School meals for an AIDS free future. In Brief,
- ---- (2006a). The global school feeding report.
- ——— (2006b). Literature review on the impact of education levels on HIV/AIDS prevalence rates.
- WHO and UNESCO. (2005). HIV and AIDS treatment education technical consultation report.
- Wood, L. and Webb, P. (2008). HIV- and AIDS-related (mis)perceptions and (non)responses of school principals in the Eastern Cape, South Africa. *African Journal of AIDS Research*, 7(1), 111–21.
- World Bank, Swaziland. (2006). Achieving basic education for all Challenges and policy directions. World Bank, Washington DC.
- World Bank (2009). Courage and hope: stories from teachers living with HIV in Sub-Saharan Africa. Washington, D.C.
- Xiaoming, L. et al. (2008). Cultural adaptation of the focus on kids program for college students in China. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 20(1), 1–14.
- Yahaya, L. A. (2008). The challenges of HIV/AIDS counselling in Nigerian secondary schools: A case study of Kwara State. *Journal of Psychology in Africa*, 18(3), 489–91.
- Yanez, I., Miles, M., Velasquez, G. and Torres, A. (2002). Knowledge, attitudes and behavior about HIV infection in teachers at Miranda Municipium, Carabobo State, Venezuela. *International Conference on AIDS*.
- Yankah, E. and Aggleton, P. (2008). Effects and effectiveness of life skills education for HIV Prevention in young people. *AIDS Education and Prevention*, 20(6), 465–85.
- Yazdi, C. A. et al. (2006). Knowledge, attitudes and sources of information regarding HIV/AIDS in Iranian adolescents. AIDS Care Psychological and Socio-Medical Aspects of AIDS/HIV, 18(8), 1004–10.
- Zhang, L. et al. (2008). Stigmatizing attitudes towards people living with HIV/AIDS among college students in China: Implications for HIV/AIDS education and prevention. *Health Education*, 108(2), 130–44.
- Zhang, L., Xiaoming, L. and Shah, I. H. (2007). Where do Chinese adolescents obtain knowledge of Sex? Implications for sex education in China. *Health Education*, 107(4), 351–63.
- Zungu-Dirwayi, N. et al. (2007). Social determinants for HIV prevalence among South African educators. *AIDS Care Psychological and Socio-Medical Aspects of AIDS/HIV*, 19(10), 1296–303.

UNAIDS Inter-Agency Task Team members and contributors

Members of the UNAIDS Inter-Agency on Education (IATT) include UNAIDS Cosponsors, bilateral agencies, private foundations and civil society partners involved in supporting education sector responses to HIV and AIDS. Current members and contributors include:

Academy for Educational Development (AED) – www.aed.org

ActionAid/Global Campaign for Education (GCE) – www.actionaid.org

Association for the Development of Education in Africa (ADEA) – www.adeanet.org

American Institutes for Research (AIR) - www.air.org

Association of African Universities (AAU) - www.aau.org

Australian Government Overseas Aid Program (AusAid) - www.ausaid.gov.au

Canadian International Development Agency (CIDA) – www.acdi-cida.gc.ca

CARE International - www.care-international.org

Commonwealth Secretariat - www.thecommonwealth.org

Council on Foreign Relations (CFR) - www.cfr.org

Department for International Development (U.K.) (DFID) – www.dfid.gov.uk

Deutsche Gesellschaft für Technische Zusammenarbeit (GTZ) – www.gtz.de

Education Development Center (EDC) - www.edc.org

Education International (EI) - www.ei-ie.org

EduSector AIDS Response Trust (ESART)

European Commission (EC) - http://ec.europa.eu/index_en.htm

Ford Foundation – www.fordfound.org

International Labour Organization (ILO) - www.lilo.org

Irish Aid - www.dci.gov.ie

Joint United Nations Programme on HIV/AIDS (UNAIDS) - www.unaids.org

Nelson Mandela Foundation – www.nelsonmandela.org

Netherlands Ministry of Foreign Affairs – www.minbuza.nl

Norwegian Agency for Development Cooperation (Norad) – www.norad.no

Partnership for Child Development (PCD) - www.child-development.org

International Save the Children Alliance - www.savethechildren.net/alliance

Swedish International Development Cooperation Agency (SIDA) - www.sida.se

United Nations Children Fund (UNICEF) - www.unicef.org

United Nations Development Programme (UNDP) - www.undp.org

United Nations Educational, Scientific and Cultural Organization (UNESCO) - www.unesco.org

United Nations High Commissioner for Refugees (UNHCR) – www.unhcr.org

United Nations Office on Drugs and Crime (UNODC) – www.unodc.org

United Nations Population Fund (UNFPA) – www.unfpa.org

United States Agency for International Development (USAID) - www.usaid.gov

University of London, Institute of Education – www.ioe.ac.uk

University of New South Wales, National Centre in HIV Social Research - http://nchsr.arts.unsw.edu.au

University of Pretoria, Centre for the Study of AIDS - www.csa.za.org

University Putra Malaysia, Faculty of Medicine and Health Sciences – www.medic.upm.edu.my/webenglish/index.htm

World Health Organization (WHO) - www.who.org

World Bank - www.worldbank.org

World Food Programme (WFP) – www.wfp.org

The UNAIDS IATT on Education would like to acknowledge the contribution of all its dedicated members whose participation is key in both contributing to and aligning HIV and education resources. Members who hosted IATT symposium and meetings in the past two years (2008-2009) include UNESCO, WFP, UNAIDS, Irish Aid and GTZ. In addition, the IATT on Education would like to thank those members whose financial contributions to the core budget are critical, including CIDA, Ford Foundation, Irish Aid, SIDA and UNESCO.